Georgia State University ScholarWorks @ Georgia State University

Kinesiology Dissertations

Department of Kinesiology and Health

Spring 5-14-2021

The Impact of Vitamin D, Energy Balance and Body Composition on Perceived Muscle Soreness in Active Postmenopausal Women

Doris J. Morris

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.gsu.edu/kin_health_diss

Recommended Citation

Morris, Doris J., "The Impact of Vitamin D, Energy Balance and Body Composition on Perceived Muscle Soreness in Active Postmenopausal Women." Dissertation, Georgia State University, 2021. doi: https://doi.org/10.57709/22838984

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Department of Kinesiology and Health at ScholarWorks @ Georgia State University. It has been accepted for inclusion in Kinesiology Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks @ Georgia State University. For more information, please contact scholarworks@gsu.edu.

ACCEPTANCE

This dissertation, THE IMPACT OF VITAMIN D, ENERGY BALANCE AND BODY COMPOSITON ON PERCEIVED MUSCLE SORENESS IN ACTIVE POSTMENOPAUSAL WOMEN by DORIS JOY MORRIS, was prepared under the direction of the candidate's Dissertation Advisory Committee. It is accepted by the committee members in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree, Doctor of Philosophy, in the College of Education & Human Development, Georgia State University.

The Dissertation Advisory Committee and the student's Department Chairperson, as representatives of the faculty, certify that this dissertation has met all standards of excellence and scholarship as determined by the faculty.

L. Jerome Brandon, Ph.D. Committee Chair

Dan Benardot, Ph.D. Committee Member Tiffany Esmat, Ph.D. Committee Member

Walter R. Thompson, Ph.D. Committee Member Yuri Feito, Ph.D. Committee Member

Date

L. Jerome Brandon Chairperson, Department of Kinesiology & Health

Paul A. Alberto, Ph.D. Dean, College of Education & Human Development

AUTHOR'S STATEMENT

By presenting this dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for the advanced degree from Georgia State University, I agree that the library of Georgia State University shall make it available for inspection and circulation in accordance with its regulations governing materials of this type. I agree that permission to quote, to copy from, or to publish this dissertation may be granted by the professor under whose direction it was written, by the College of Education & Human Development's Director of Graduate Studies, or by me. Such quoting, copying, or publishing must be solely for scholarly purposes and will not involve potential financial gain. It is understood that any copying from or publication of this dissertation which involves potential financial gain will not be allowed without my written permission.

Doris Joy Morris

NOTICE TO BORROWERS

All dissertations deposited in the Georgia State University library must be used in accordance with the stipulations prescribed by the author in the preceding statement. The author of this dissertation is:

Doris Joy Morris Kinesiology and Health College of Education & Human Development Georgia State University

The director of this dissertation is:

L. Jerome Brandon, Ph.D. Department of Kinesiology and Health College of Education & Human Development Georgia State University Atlanta, GA 30303

CURRICULUM VITAE

Doris Joy Morris 2145 Old Georgian Terrace Atlanta, GA 30318

EDUCATION:

Ph.D. in Kinesiology (expected)	May 2021	Georgia State University Department of Kinesiology and Health
M.S. in Exercise Science	Aug 2008	California University of Pennsylvania Department of Exercise Science
B.S. in Exercise and Health Science	May 2000	Kennesaw State University Department of Health, P.E, and Sport Science

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE:

2017-Present	<i>Lecturer</i> Department of Exercise Science & Sports Management Kennesaw State University Kennesaw, GA
2012-2017	<i>Instructor</i> Department of Sports Management, Wellness and PE University of West Georgia Carrollton, GA
2007-2012	<i>Lecturer</i> Department of Health, PE and Sports Science Kennesaw State University Kennesaw, GA
2007-2017	Health Coach Health Designs Ponte Vedra, FL
2003-2012	Personal Trainer Bridgemill Athletic Club Canton, GA

2000-2002	Personal Trainer
	Highlands Ranch Recreation
	Highlands Ranch, CO

PRESENTATIONS

Morris DJ, Naor-Maxwell I, Brandon LJ. (May 2020). *Bone mineral density, body composition and blood pressure in young and menopausal runners and non-runners*. American College of Sports Medicine

Morris DJ, Brandon LJ. (February 2018). *Bone mineral density and body composition relationships in multi-cultural non- and menopausal runners and non-runners*. Southeast Chapter of the American College of Sports Medicine.

Morris DJ, Naor-Maxwell I, Davis A, St. Martins C, Brandon LJ. (April 2018). *Does Running and Bone Mineral Density Affect Blood Pressure in Non- and Post-Menopausal Women*. Annual Mike and Terry Metzler Distinguished Lecture and Spring Symposium.

Morris DJ, Brandon LJ. (May 2018). *Body composition and blood pressure comparisons of older runners and younger non-runner African American women*. American College of Sports Medicine.

Morris DJ, Naor-Maxwell I, Davis A, St. Martins C, & Brandon, LJ. (May 2017). *Does Running and Bone Mineral Density Affect Blood Pressure in Non- and Post-Menopausal Women*. American College of Sports Medicine.

Morris DJ, Naor-Maxwell I, Davis A, St. Martins C, & Brandon, LJ. (February 2017). *Effects of menopause on Body Composition and Bone Mineral Density in Runners and Non-Runners*. Southeast Chapter of the American College of Sports Medicine.

Morris DJ, Proctor L, Cole CL, & Brandon LJ. (February 2016). *Comparison of Bone and Body Composition in African and European American Women*. Southeast Chapter of the American College of Sports Medicine.

Morris DJ, Cole CL, Benardot D, & Brandon LJ. (February 2015). *Is the Relationship Between Body Composition and Energy Balance the Same for African and European Americans.* Southwest Chapter of the American College of Sports Medicine.

PROFESSIONAL SOCIETIES AND ORGANIZATIONS

American College of Sports Medicine, Certified Exercise Physiologist Southeast American College of Sports Medicine American Council of Exercise, Certified Personal Trainer American Red Cross, CPR/AED for Professional Rescuers Instructor American Heart Association, BLS Healthcare Provider Instructor Exercise is Medicine: Level 2

THE IMPACT OF VITAMIN D, ENERGY BALANCE AND BODY COMPOSITON ON PERCEIVED MUSCLE SORENESS IN ACTIVE POSTMENOPAUSAL WOMEN

by

DORIS JOY MORRIS

Under the Direction of L. Jerome Brandon, Ph.D.

ABSTRACT

This study addresses the impact of vitamin D, energy balance and body composition on muscle soreness in active postmenopausal women. Purpose: This descriptive study was designed to assess vitamin D (diet and sun exposure) and energy balance in order to determine their effect on muscle soreness 48 hours after eccentric exercise. Methods: 29 healthy postmenopausal women (mean age: 59.1 ± 4.5 years) were recruited for this study. A 4-day diet/activity record was obtained and analyzed to estimate dietary vitamin D and energy balance (EB) in hourly increments. Total hours spent in EB \leq zero kcal and \leq - 400 kcal were calculated from the 4-day dietary log. A sun exposure questionnaire assessed the amount of vitamin D acquired as a result of sun exposure and skin exposed. Body composition was assessed with a multi-current Bioelectrical Impedance Analysis. Muscular strength was assessed with a 10 RM of the elbow flexors. Eccentric exercise was used to induce delayed onset muscle soreness of the elbow flexors. Participants recorded their level of perceived soreness pre and post exercise intervention on a visual analog scale. Spearman correlations evaluated associations between vitamin D and EB and soreness. Results: Soreness was not statistically significant with total vitamin D (p=1.0), EB < zero kcal (p=0.11) and EB < -400 kcal (p=0.50). Soreness was statistically significant with weight (p=0.0), waist (p=0.04), hip (p=0.01), Body Mass Index (p=0.02) and VO_{2max} (p=0.05). Conclusions: These data suggest that adequate levels of vitamin D offer protection against muscle soreness 48 hours after. However, increase weight, waist, hip and BMI were related to increased soreness.

INDEX WORDS: Vitamin D, energy balance, body composition, muscle soreness, post menopause

THE IMPACT OF VITAMIN D, ENERGY BALANCE AND BODY COMPOSITON ON PERCEIVED MUSCLE SORENESS IN ACTIVE POSTMENOPAUSAL WOMEN

by

DORIS JOY MORRIS

A Dissertation

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of Requirements for the

Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Kinesiology

in

Department of Kinesiology and Health

in

the College of Education & Human Development Georgia State University

> Atlanta, GA 2021

Copyright by Doris Joy Morris 2021

DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to my beautiful and loving family. To my wonderful husband, Jerryl, you've been by my side from day one; always encouraging and supportive. You are literally the wind beneath my wings! I love you to the moon and back!! To my children, Tim and Melanie, I can't imagine life without you on my side, cheering me on. Thank you for your love and support. To my parents, Isabel and John, I love you both so much! My mom is not here for this, but she would be so proud. A big thank you to my dear friend, Ann. You were there with me from the beginning. Your support never wavered, gave me great advice, a shoulder to cry on and always had my back. And finally, Ace, who never, and I mean never, left my side.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank my advisor and chair of my committee, Dr. L. Jerome Brandon. This dissertation would not be possible without your advice, guidance, feedback and the numerous hours this past year on WebEx. It's been a long process and I appreciate your patience through it all.

I'm extremely grateful to my committee members, Dr. Dan Benardot, Dr. Tiffany Esmat, Dr. Walter Thompson and Dr. Yuri Feito. You have all provided me with countless hours of advice, critique, and most importantly support. I will forever be grateful!

I need to thank my colleagues at Kennesaw State University, Garrett, Trisha and Jerry who never turned me away when I popped into their offices asking for help. I truly appreciate your willingness to help and support me.

A huge thank you goes to my research assistant, Esther Steingold, an undergraduate student at Kennesaw State University. Her assistance in collecting data was invaluable. She was a pleasure to work with and will make a great researcher one day.

LIST OF TABLES	V
LIST OF FIGURES	VI
ABBREVIATIONS	VII
CHAPTER ONE	1
THE IMPACT OF VITAMIN D, ENERGY BALANCE AND BODY ON PERCEIVED MUSCLE SORENESS IN ACTIVE POSTMEN WOMEN	Y COMPOSITON OPAUSAL 1
Introduction	1
Estrogen	
Vitamin D	5
Muscle and Vitamin D	8
Energy Balance	
Body Composition	12
Muscle Soreness	
Summary	16
References	17
CHAPTER 2	36
THE IMPACT OF VITAMIN D, ENERGY BALANCE AND BOD ON PERCEIVD MUSCLE SORENESS IN ACTIVE POSTMENOF WOMEN	Y COMPOSITON PAUSA 36
Introduction	
Methods and Materials	
2.1 Participants	
2.2 Anthropometric Measure	40
2.3 Body Composition	41

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.4 Fitzpatrick Skin Scale41
2.5 Vitamin D and Energy Balance 42
2.6 Sun Exposure Vitamin D43
2.7 Muscle Strength
2.8 Aerobic Capacity
2.9 Pre-Exercise Soreness Assessment45
3.0 Eccentric Exercise46
3.1 Perceived Muscle Soreness47
3.12 Statistical Analysis
Results
Sun Exposure
Dietary Intake
Anthropometric Characteristics54
Metabolic Characteristics55
Perceived Soreness56
Discussion
Summary61
References
Appendices74

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 1. Descriptive characteristics
TABLE 2. Weekly sun exposure and vitamin D(mcg)
TABLE 3. Relationship between weekly sun exposure and perceived soreness
TABLE 4. Dietary intake and energy balance 51
TABLE 5. Relationship between perceived soreness and dietary vitamin D and time in catabolic state
TABLE 6. Amount of vitamin D (mcg) consumed during catabolicstate52
TABLE 7. Relationship between perceived soreness and amount of dietary vitamin Dconsumed during catabolic state
TABLE 8. Relationship between average dietary vitamin D, average sun exposurevitamin D, and perceived soreness
TABLE 9. Mann-Whitney U analysis of population distribution by z scores
TABLE 10. Anthropometric characteristics 54
TABLE 11. Spearman correlations between perceived soreness and anthropometric and body composition 55
TABLE 12. Metabolic characteristics

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1. Hour Energy Balance		43
FIGURE 2. Sun Exposure Questionn	aire	49

ABBREVIATIONS

7-DHC	7-dehydrocholesterol
1,25(OH)D	1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D
25(OH)D	25-hydroxyvitamin D
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
BF%	Body fat percentage
BMI	Body mass index
BP	Blood pressure
BPM	Beat per minute
DBP	Diastolic blood pressure
DOMS	Delayed onset muscle soreness
EB	Energy balance
HR	Heart rate
HR _{max}	Maximum heart rate
IU	International units
MAP	Mean arterial pressure
PAR-Q+	Physical activity readiness questionnaire
RDA	Recommended dietary allowance
RED-S	Relative energy deficiency in sport
RHR	Resting heart rate
RM	Repetition maximum
RPE	Rate of perceived exertion
SBP	Systolic blood pressure

SDD	Standard vitamin D dose
SEQ	Sun exposure questionnaire
SPF	Sun protection factor
UVB	Ultra-violet B rays
VAS	Visual analog scale
VDR	Vitamin D receptor
VO _{2max}	Maximal oxygen consumption
WC	Waist circumference
WHR	Waist to hip ratio

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Menopause is the time in a woman's life when the ovaries cease to produce estrogen, marking the end of reproductive years (American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, 2018). The average age of menopause in the U.S. is 51 years of age. As reported by the Center of Disease Control and Prevention, life expectancy for females in 2019 was 81.4 years of age (Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). As a result, women can potentially spend one-third of their life with low levels of the female hormones estrogen and progesterone (Cabrera & March, 2018; Hansen, 2018).

Low levels of estrogen have a significant negative impact on the maintenance of muscle mass, and is associated with the loss of skeletal muscle tissue (Sirola & Kroger, 2011). These changes may result in loss of muscular strength, aerobic fitness, increased weight and body fat along with a decrease in bone mineral density. According to Maltais et al., (2009) it is suggested that physiological changes progress more rapidly in postmenopausal women due to low levels of estrogen. Muscle loss decreases approximately 3% - 8% per decade after the age of 30 and the rate of decline is higher after the age of 60, making postmenopausal women especially vulnerable (Bettis et al., 2018; Volpi, 2004).

The decline of estrogen is also associated with an increase in adiposity in the abdominal area and can cause postmenopausal women to experience an increased risk of musculoskeletal and cardiovascular injury that is coupled with delayed recovery from muscle soreness (Diniz et al., 2017; Lesser, 2015; Tiidus, 2005). Postmenopausal women tend to have a higher body fat percentage and an increase in visceral and abdominal fat compared with pre-menopausal women

and are more susceptible to muscle damage and slower recovery from exercise-induced muscle damage than pre-menopausal women (Nelson, 2013; Schiebel, 2018).

A small amount of bone loss occurs after the age of 35 years in women, but during the first 4 - 8 years after menopause, women lose bone more rapidly (American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, 2018). If too much bone is lost, it will increase the risk of osteoporosis, which will increase the risk of bone fractures.

Poor vitamin D status can result in reduced bone density, hypertension, abdominal obesity and negatively affect muscle mass and strength (Schub, 2018). Severe vitamin D deficiency can result in osteomalacia in adults, autoimmune and bone diseases, muscle weakness, pain, and impaired gait (Schmitt et al., 2018; Schub, 2018; Shea et al., 2011). Vitamin D deficiency is of concern as it is very prevalent among postmenopausal women (Civelek et al., 2014; Touvier et al., 2015).

Aging is typically associated with a decrease in physical activity, thus maintaining an active lifestyle is important for postmenopausal women. Postmenopausal women who are chronic exercisers should maintain proper energy balance, which is defined as the state achieved when the energy intake equals energy expenditure. Body weight changes are associated with an imbalance between energy content of food and energy expended to maintain life and perform work (Hall et al., 2012; Hill et al., 2013). Adequate energy balance will provide macro and micronutrient delivery and optimize physical performance (Behrens et al., 2020). Relative energy deficiency increases the risk of musculoskeletal injuries and decrease endurance performance (Mountjoy et al., 2014; Mountjoy et al., 2018). Low energy availability is related to endocrine alterations, which lead to health and performance impairing conditions, such as poor bone health and an increase risk of injury (Fahrenholtz et al., 2018). Previous research has shown physical

activity during menopause and post menopause, can minimize and/or prevent many functional limitations, including preserving muscular strength and aerobic capacity; therefore, it is vital that an energy balance deficit in active postmenopausal women be avoided (Keysor, 2003; Russell, 2018; Schiebel, 2018).

Physical activity is defined as any bodily movement produced by contraction of skeletal muscle that results in caloric expenditure above resting energy expenditure. Exercise, though a type of physical activity is structured, planned and consists of repetitive bodily movements (American College of Sports Medicine, 2021a). Exercise improves strength, flexibility, physical function, fall prevalence, bone health, and helps to prevent common conditions that typically occur during postmenopausal years, including reduced metabolism, increased caloric intake, and increased cardiovascular disease risk (Asikainen et al., 2004; Earnest et al., 2010; Mishra et al., 2011; Pinzon Rios, 2019). It is also know to improve psychological and social factors, such as self-esteem, muscular tension, insomnia, and reduce stress and anxiety (Bonganha et al., 2012).

Exercise is an important strategy for the prevention of muscle loss in postmenopausal women. Though muscle loss may result from other conditions, one of its principal causes is low levels of estrogen (Mendoza et al., 2016). Despite a potential prevalence of muscle soreness in postmenopausal women, progressive resistance training programs are known to increase muscle mass and function in postmenopausal women (Mendoza et al., 2016; Pinzon Rios, 2019; Vasconcelos et al., 2016). Exercise will improve muscular strength, overall fitness, relieves fatigue and improves overall physical ability. Exercise, therefore, is also considered medicine (Pedersen & Saltin, 2015).

Estrogen

As women enter menopause, estrogen concentration begins to decline, increasing the incidence of muscle injury as well as a delay in recovery from muscular injuries (Chidi-Ogbolu & Baar, 2018; Enns & Tiidus, 2010). In several studies, estrogen has been shown to protect skeletal muscle from inflammation through attenuation of circulating cytokines (Williams et al., 2015). Estrogen has been shown to inhibit inflammation related leucocyte infiltration into skeletal muscle after unaccustomed exercise (Tiidus, 2005). The mechanism by which estrogen reduces muscle damage and cytokine release is believed to be due to estrogen exhibiting antioxidant properties, acting as a membrane stabilizer, and its ability to bind to estrogen receptors and regulate downstream genes including decreased inflammation (Enns & Tiidus, 2010; Williams et al., 2015).

Estrogen increases during puberty and is about four times higher in women than men during adulthood until menopause when estrogen levels are reduced to negligible levels in most women (Hansen, 2018). The decline in estrogen levels in postmenopausal women affects habitual physical activity, body composition, and bone loss causing a wide range of effects on musculoskeletal quantity and quality, which impacts health and quality of life (Abdel-Razeq & Awidi, 2011; Nedergaard et al., 2013). Due to this known decrease in estrogen both during and following menopause, it is important for postmenopausal women to practice a healthy lifestyle which should include engaging in physical activity.

Estrogen is believed to have a high antioxidant capacity which may have the ability to scavenge free radicals and stimulate the expression of certain antioxidant enzymes, thus limiting oxidative damage. It has been shown to exert significant influence of post-damage leukocyte infiltration into skeletal muscle (Enns & Tiidus, 2010).

Vitamin D

Vitamin D is a fat-soluble vitamin that is synthesized in the skin by sun exposure and to a lesser extent can be obtained in diet. Vitamin D has a role in bone development, and regulation of phosphate and calcium homeostasis (DeLuca, 2004). It is an essential micronutrient that is unique due to its potential endogenous production by the body through the stimulation of UVB rays from the sun. Vitamin D is normally produced in the skin through a photolytic process that acts on a cholesterol precursor (7-dehydrocholesterol) to produce pre-vitamin D₃ (1hydroxycholcalciferol). Approximately 80% - 90% of vitamin D is synthesized from 7-DHC (Aungst & Rainer, 2014). This inactive form then gets isomerized to 1,25 dihydroxycholcalciferol (Institute of Medicine et al., 2011). Consumption of vitamin D in fortified dairy foods and cereal, fatty fish, mushrooms and supplements provide a modest portion of what is needed daily by the body (10%-20% of the daily requirement of vitamin D). Animal products, including fish oil and eggs, as well as certain supplements, provide a dietary source of vitamin D₃. Plant products such as mushrooms, fortified foods and certain supplements provide a source of vitamin D₂. Both vitamin D₂ and vitamin D₃ are absorbed into the bloodstream and metabolized in the liver as calcidiol (the biomarker used to assess vitamin D status). Calcidiol (25(OH)D) is further hydroxylated in the kidneys to produce 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D (D₃), the biologically active form of vitamin D and the major circulating form (Agostini et al., 2018).

Vitamin D is essential for calcium homeostasis and bone health, a lack of which may result in low calcium levels and have a negative effect on ossification which can result in a higher risk of bone fractures (Civelek et al., 2014; Qu, 2014). Vitamin D deficiency is also associated with a decrease in muscular strength and a reduction in physical performance as well as inversely associated with muscle pain and risk of falling (Anagnostis et al., 2015; Annweiler, 2009; Beaudart et al., 2014; Ceglia & Harris, 2013; Jablonski & Chaplin, 2018; Matyjaszek-Matuszek, 2015; Pike, 2014). Studies show that vitamin D supplementation in older adults improves muscular performance and reduces the risk of falls (Bjelakovic et al., 2014). The vitamin D status of postmenopausal women is therefore of concern, especially for those involved in moderate to vigorous exercise.

Vitamin D has a major role in the regulation and uptake of calcium in muscle cells, promoting protein synthesis and calcium and phosphate transport in muscle, which is important for the strength and contractile properties of muscle (Agostini et al., 2018). When vitamin D is required due to low levels of calcium or phosphate the parathyroid hormone is secreted by the parathyroid glands to stimulate the synthesis of the enzyme 1-alpha-hydroxylase, which results in the increase of 1,25(OH)2 (Bhattarai et al., 2020; Gil et al., 2018). Athletic women are more susceptible to skeletal injuries than males and low levels of 25(OH)D have been associated with an increase of stress fractures in adult women (Brannstrom et al., 2017). Osteoclasts and osteoblasts are the two major bone cells involved in the bone renewal process. Osteoclasts lead to bone reabsorption, while osteoblasts lead to the formation of new bone tissue (Mori et al., 2020). Estrogen decreases the number and activity of osteoclasts and after menopause there is an accelerated rate of bone loss likely a result of low estrogen levels (Bhattarai et al., 2020; Kim et al., 2020). Bhattarai says that resorption increases by 90% after menopause, while bone formation increases only by 45%.

The mechanism by which vitamin D affects muscle strength and function has not been fully elucidated but it is likely mediated by the VDR and 1-alpha hydroxylase, which are both expressed in muscle tissue (Robinson et al., 2018). As women age, vitamin D receptors (VDR) in the nuclei of muscle cells decrease (Bhattarai et al., 2020; Bischoff-Ferrari et al., 2004). The underlying mechanism may be due to the decreased levels of vitamin D seen in older adults, which may lead to a decrease expression of VDR (Bhattarai et al., 2020; Bischoff-Ferrari et al., 2004; Girgis et al., 2015).

The enzyme 1-alpha hydroxylase is expressed primarily in the proximal tubules of the kidneys and converts 25(OH)D to the active form 1, 25(OH)D (Robinson, 2018). Vitamin D receptors belong to a subfamily of nuclear receptors that act as transcription factors into the target cells (Gil et al., 2018). The presence of VDR in muscle tissue suggests that vitamin D acts on muscle via a genomic transcriptional effect (Agostini et al., 2018). Bischoff-Ferrari, suggests that when 1,25(OH)D binds to the nuclear VDR in muscle it results in de novo protein synthesis (Bischoff-Ferrari, 2013). A study by (Pojednic et al., 2015)found that human primary myoblasts treated with 1,25(OH)D for 18 hours significantly increased the expression of VDR and its target CYP24A1 gene in a dose-dependent manner and 16 weeks of vitamin D supplementation resulted in a persistent increase in VDR gene expression in older adult muscle tissue.

Vitamin D deficiency is a global health problem, affecting an estimated one billion people world-wide (Cashman, 2019; Sahota, 2014). It is a frequent clinical condition among postmenopausal women due to insufficient time spent outdoors, increasing age and a decrease in the capacity of the skin to synthesize vitamin D (Civelek et al., 2014). By the time a woman reaches the of age 70, vitamin D synthesis has reduced 50% (Grant, 2018; Sakamoto, 2019).

Vitamin D deficiency is a common condition with potential medical ramifications in postmenopausal women and has been associated with reduced sun exposure, low vitamin D dietary intake, and increasing age (Hilger et al., 2014). It is also related to an increased risk of muscle atrophy and impaired cross-bridge formation leading to muscle weakness and fatigue (Zebrowska et al., 2020). In a study by (Nowak et al., 2016), fatigue was linked to low levels of circulating 25(OH)D, however vitamin D treatment significantly improved fatigue in healthy individuals with vitamin D deficiency. The emerging body of evidence surrounding vitamin D and exercise bolster the support for understanding the effect on active postmenopausal who are at risk of deficiency.

Muscle and Vitamin D

Muscle loss as a result of aging is known as sarcopenia. Sarcopenia is defined as a loss of skeletal muscle mass and strength and is believed to mostly affect older adults (Mohseni, 2017). Studies show the prevalence of sarcopenia in postmenopausal women is estimated to be 10% to 40% (Cabrera & March, 2018; Mendoza et al., 2016). In addition to increased age, the risks for sarcopenia include being female, poor nutrition, reduced levels of estrogen and lack physical activity, thus having a detrimental effect on skeletal muscle mass (Anagnostis et al., 2015). It involves loss of muscle functionality, which leads to mobility restriction, functional impairment, and reduced quality of life (Agostini et al., 2018). Muscle-bone physiological interaction is essential to prevent disease and disability in older adults. Sjoblom, et al., reports that women who suffer from sarcopenia have more than double the risk of fracture and falls compared to those without the disease (Sjoblom, 2013). Postmenopausal women experience an accelerated decline in muscle mass, strength and function as a result of menopause (Hansen, 2018).

There are multiple factors that can influence muscle loss, which include poor nutrition, reduced levels of estrogen, and lack of physical activity. When further examining poor nutrition, vitamin D deficiency has been shown to more than double the risk of sarcopenia (Mitchell et al., 2012).

It has been hypothesized that greater exposure to UVB rays and increased levels of serum 25(OH)D above the normal range could be associated with beneficial adaptations in skeletal

muscle leading to enhanced aerobic performance, force and power production and decreased recovery time (Dahlquist, 2015). Variations in sun exposure and dietary intake have caused vitamin D insufficiency to be quite common in the general population (Holick, 2004; Matyjaszek-Matuszek, 2015; Ogan & Pritchett, 2013). The Institute of Medicine (2011) recommends a minimum of 600 IU per day, or 15 mcg of Vitamin D2 or D3 for the general population of adult females. However, the dietary recommendations of vitamin D are complicated by the vitamin D synthesis from sun exposure. Holick's rule says that exposing 1/4 of the body to ¹/₄ of the minimal erythemal dose (the minimal dose leading to pink coloration of the skin 24 hours after exposure) of sun will produce the vitamin D equivalent of 1000 IU (Dowdy et al., 2010; Grant, 2018). However, vitamin D requirements cannot be based on a recommended level of sun exposure because of existing public health concerns regarding sun exposure and skin cancer and geographical differences in exposure potential (Glass et al., 2009). Instead, the current approach is to describe the relationship between dietary vitamin D intake and serum 250HD levels under conditions of minimal sun exposure (Institute of Medicine et al., 2011). Holick, (2004), specifies that 5-30 minutes of sun exposure between 10am and 3pm at least twice a week to the face, arms, legs, or back without sunscreen provides sufficient UVB exposure to synthesize sufficient vitamin D to satisfy physiological needs, with optimal levels of vitamin D synthesis occurring during noontime exposure to the sun (Holick, 2004; Webb & Engelsen, 2006).

It is common for dermatologists to recommend the use of sun protection factor (SPF \geq 15) to prevent sunburn, which can affect an individual's ability to receive adequate vitamin D from sun exposure. The application of sunscreen is actually effective in blocking the formation of pre-vitamin D₃ (Grant, 2018; Sayre & Dowdy, 2007). Research also suggests that melanin

pigmentation significantly affects the amount of vitamin D synthesis, which results in vitamin D insufficiency and deficiency in individuals with darker skin pigmentation (Ajabshir et al., 2014). High amounts of melanin results in lower production of vitamin D in individuals for the same UVB exposure as those with lower skin melanin. Melanin acts as a barrier in which UVB protons cannot reach the skin's 7-dehydrocholesterol (Sakamoto, 2019). In 1975, the Fitzpatrick skin scale was developed to estimate the skin's response to UVB rays based on the individual's sunburn and tanning experience (Fitzpatrick, 1988). The scale is widely used to determine sunreactive skin types and to classify skin types (Fasugba et al., 2014).

The association between vitamin D, muscle strength, and performance are not unique to postmenopausal women. Impaired muscle function has been linked to vitamin D deficiency in athletes, young women and elderly men (Geiker et al., 2017; Ogan & Pritchett, 2013). In addition, low levels of vitamin D were associated with poor physical performance, muscle weakness, poor balance and falls in individuals aged 65 years and older (Houston et al., 2007; Vaes, 2019). Research on the effects of vitamin D on muscle in sedentary postmenopausal women is plenty, however data is limited in physically active postmenopausal women.

Energy Balance

Metabolism involves all the chemical reactions that sustain the life of cells, and thus the organism. The process is comprised of catabolism, which referes to the breakdown of nutrients for energy and anabolism, which refers to the synthesis of compounds needed by the cells. Carbohydrates, protein and fats are essential to the building and repair of body tissue. A major role of carbohydrates is to maintain a constant supply of glucose to the brain. When blood glucose levels get low, mental fatigue sets in followed by muscular fatigue (Benardot, 2012). The energy needs of muscle are determined by how quickly and in what quantity glucose and

glycogen are used during exercise; both of which are essential for vigorous and prolonged strenuous exercise (Karvitz, 2013).

Energy balance is defined as the difference between energy intake and energy expenditure (Geesmann, 2017). The amount of time spent in a catabolic state is an area of concern in exercising postmenopausal women. The Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics recommends moderately active to active women over the age of 51 consume 1,800 - 2,200 kcal per day (Academey of Nutrition and Dietetics, 2021). According to Benardot (2013), individuals who stay at ± 400 kcal avoid peaks and valleys which can negatively affect the body tissues (Benardot, 2013). Energy balance \pm 400 kcal is in line with the predicted amount of liver glycogen storage (Behrens et al., 2020). The balance between energy expenditure and energy intake must be maintained in order to guarantee normal physiological function, making it important for postmenopausal women who exercise to avoid excessive energy deficits. Failure to supply adequate levels of carbohydrate to maintain blood glucose and proper glycogen stores, results in an increase in the production of the stress hormone, cortisol. Cortisol is a glucocorticoid hormone secreted from the adrenal cortex in response to physiological and psychological stress and plays an important role during and after exercise (Cordova et al., 2010; Mor et al., 2019). Cortisol catabolizes muscle and converts glucogenic amino acids into glucose (Benardot, 2021). Time spent in severe energy balance deficit results in an increase of cortisol and low blood glucose, which has been associated with low BMD, higher fat mass, a decrease in performance and increased fatigue (Benardot, 2013; Mor et al., 2019; Nassib, 2016). Increased levels of cortisol can also increase a women's risk for bone and muscle breakdown (Hannibal & Bishop, 2014). Carbohydrate intake causes an increase in levels of the anabolic hormone, which then transports glucose to muscle cells for muscle hypertrophy, as well as replenish glycogen

storage and blocks the catabolic effects of cortisol by increasing absorption of amino acids of the muscles (Mor et al., 2019). It protects muscles by initiating protein and glycogen synthesis in the muscles, blocking the effects of cortisol. Prolonged negative EB can lead to health and performance impairments, including an increased risk of injury and delayed muscle recovery (Behrens, 2020; Benardot, 2021; Fahrenholtz et al., 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2014; Mountjoy et al., 2018).

Body Composition

Obesity and metabolic syndrome are three times more prevalent during post menopause than before menopause and linked to hyperlipidemia increasing the risk of cardiovascular disease (Kozakowski et al., 2017; Kwasniewski, 2012). One of the most important concerns of postmenopausal women is the fear of weight gain, which may lead to caloric restriction. Obesity is defined as a body mass index (BMI) > 30 kg/m² and is an established risk factor for the development of cardiovascular disease (American College of Sports Medicine, 2021b). Menopause is associated with reduced lean muscle and an increase in fat mass and when combined with a fat redistribution to central adipose regions, may predispose women to obesity (Schub & Karakashian, 2017; Wooten et al., 2021).

The relationship between the degree of obesity and estrogen also involves other sex hormones. Low sex-hormone binding globulin increases the bioavailability of androgens (Kozakowski et al., 2017; Schub & Karakashian, 2017). Though estrogen declines substantially with the onset of menopause, the ovaries continue to secrete androgens, which promote the accumulation of abdominal fat (Kozakowski et al., 2017; Markopoulos et al., 2015). Thus, the development of obesity with metabolically unfavorable fat redistribution is linked to androgens when estrogen is lacking (Kozakowski et al., 2017). Wooten et al., (2021), investigated lipid and lipoprotein-cholesterol profiles and total and regional body composition between premenopausal and postmenopausal and concluded that postmenopausal women had a greater prevalence of obesity and a lower prevalence of normal weight than premenopausal women. Overall, being postmenopausal was associated with a greater chance of developing hyperlipidemia compared with premenopausal, increasing the risk of cardiovascular disease (Wooten et al., 2021). The postmenopausal women were borderline hyperlipidemic with higher serum concentrations of total cholesterol, low-density lipoproteins, and non-HDL-C than premenopausal, which is a common features of hyperlipidemia in postmenopausal women (Cui et al., 2016).

Estrogens also have an effect on body composition. 17β-estradiol (E2), the main circulating estrogen, is produced by the ovaries. Estrogen receptors alpha and beta belong to a family of nuclear hormone receptors which comprises 48 different transcription factors and transcriptional regulators (Paterni et al., 2014). Estrogens acting on estrogen receptors alpha and beta are recognized as important regulators of metabolic homeostasis and lipid metabolism. Estrogen deficiency causes metabolic dysfunction, obesity, metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes (Paterni et al., 2014). Recent studies highlight the beneficial effect of estradiol on atherosclerosis and metabolic disorders (Gourdy et al., 2018). Experimental data demonstrates the major protective actions of estrogen on arteries, namely that estradiol administration strongly prevents lipid deposition in mouse models of atherosclerosis (Gourdy et al., 2018).

Evidence suggests that estradiol is an important regulator of body composition and bioenergetics (Napoli, 2012). The wide distribution of estrogen receptors and their genomic and nongenomic signaling pathways suggest that the loss of estradiol at menopause has an effect on the body beyond that of reproduction (Cui et al., 2018; Kirshner et al., 2020). Signaling in the regulation of adiposity is highlighted in a study by Heine, et al., which showed that a whole-body knockout of estrogen receptor alpha resulted in increased fat in both female and male mice when compared with wild-type mice. The parametrial and inguinal fat pads were reported to be 2-fold larger in female estrogen receptor alpha knockout mice (Heine et al., 2000). In another study by Sherk et al., (2019), exercise was shown to not protect ovariectomized mice from weight gain. These suggest that estrogen receptor alpha plays a protective role against fat accumulation.

Metabolic problems, such as weight gain, insulin resistance and glucose and lipid metabolism disturbances emerge during menopause, consequently increasing the risk of type 2 diabetes, osteoporosis, certain cancers and cardiovascular disease (Kozakowski et al., 2017). Barros et al., (2018), investigated the influence of components of body mass on the performance variation of functional physical fitness tests in postmenopausal women. They concluded that higher levels of total adiposity proved to be associated with lower strength and those with higher central adiposity were associated with lower upper body flexibility. Over 81% of the women in this study had intra-abdominal adiposity, the effect of estrogenic depletion, that acts directly on the increase of visceral fat. The older women with higher relative fat mass presented a worse performance in the aerobic fitness test, regardless of the time of menopause.

Menopause is accompanied with weight gain and increased central adiposity causing body fat redistribution and body composition changes that may be due to the hormonal changes and loss of muscle mass (Karvitz, 2013). Exercise reduces the risk of heart disease and diabetes and provides postmenopausal women with an improvement in numerous health outcomes and should be part of every woman's regular regimen.

Muscle Soreness

Exercise-induced muscle damage occurs at the cellular level and is an inherent risk of exercise, such as the loading phase in weight training, It is believed to trigger an inflammatory response generating soreness, tenderness and stiffness (Nelson, 2013). Exercise-induced muscle damage caused by unaccustomed exercise, specifically eccentric exercise, is well documented and is associated with muscle soreness (Delfa de la Morena et al., 2013; Mankovsky-Arnold et al., 2013; Parr et al., 2009). The inflammatory response to exercise-induced muscle damage is associated with the activation of leukocytes, muscle edema, deterioration of muscle function and delayed onset muscle soreness (DOMS) (Jamurtas, 2018) DOMS generally peaks during the first 24 to 72 hours following exercise (Clifford et al., 2020; Corder et al., 2016; Yoon & Kim, 2020).

An important factor in the recovery of muscle soreness is age, as it has been shown that older individuals (\geq 50 years old) have a slower rate of recovery than their younger counterparts (Brisswalter & Nosaka, 2013; Doering et al., 2016). The role of vitamin D in muscle includes, cell maturation, growth, repair and mitochondrial function (Dzik & Kaczor, 2019; Sanha, 2013). Ceglia, et al., investigated the role of vitamin D in muscle physiology, muscle strength and physical performance and found that individuals who received vitamin D supplementation showed beneficial effects on muscle strength and physical performance (Ceglia & Harris, 2013).

Summary

Evidence suggests that muscle training and exercise provide functional benefits for postmenopausal women (Laddu et al., 2017; Mendoza et al., 2016; Mishra et al., 2011). While research exists in the area of vitamin D, energy balance, muscle health and exercise, no studies have explored the impact of these on muscle soreness in postmenopausal women who engage in moderate or vigorous exercise. In a recent study of 593 women (18 - 50 year old) who played sports at least two times a week it was concluded that the majority of the women did not have sufficient vitamin D (Wrzosek et al., 2019).

With a growing number of postmenopausal women choosing active lifestyles, there is a need to understand how vitamin D, energy balance and body composition impacts muscle soreness. The current research is sparse as it relates to postmenopausal women who exercise. Vitamin D and muscle architecture, the presence of the VDR in muscle, the effect of negative energy balance and age-related changes in muscle, all support the proposition that vitamin D plays in muscle structure and function (Hamilton, 2011). Adequate energy balance and exercise have a major impact on the health of all postmenopausal women but more specifically on those who maintain very active lifestyles.

References

- Abdel-Razeq, H., & Awidi, A. (2011, Jul-Sep). Bone health in breast cancer survivors. *J Cancer Res Ther*, 7(3), 256-263. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/0973-1482.87006</u>
- Academey of Nutrition and Dietetics. (2021). *How many calories to adults need*? eatright.org. <u>https://www.eatright.org/food/nutrition/dietary-guidelines-and-myplate/how-many-</u> calories-do-adults-need
- Agostini, D., Zeppa Donati, S., Lucertini, F., Annibalini, G., Gervasi, M., Ferri Marini, C.,
 Piccoli, G., Stocchi, V., Barbieri, E., & Sestili, P. (2018, Aug 16). Muscle and Bone
 Health in Postmenopausal Women: Role of Protein and Vitamin D Supplementation
 Combined with Exercise Training. *Nutrients, 10*(8). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10081103</u>
- Ajabshir, S., Exebio, J. C., Zarini, G. G., Nayer, A., McLean, M., Shaban, L., & Huffman, F. G. (2014, Dec). Skin Color and Self-reported Sun Exposure Scores are Associated with Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Concentrations in a Multi-ethnic Population Living in South Florida. *Br J Med Med Res, 4*(34), 5312-5323.

https://doi.org/10.9734/bjmmr/2014/10551

- American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2018, July 2020). *The Menopause Years*. The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. Retrieved May 15 from <u>https://www.acog.org/womens-health/faqs/the-menopause-years</u>
- American College of Sports Medicine. (2021a). Benefits and risks associated with physical activity. In G. Liguori, Feito, Y., Fountaine, C., & Roy, B. (Ed.), *Guidelines for exercise testing and prescription* (11 ed.). Wolters Kluwer.

- American College of Sports Medicine. (2021b). Preexercise Evaluation. In G. Liguori, Feito, Y.,
 Fountaine, C., & Roy, B. (Ed.), *Guidelines for exercise testing and prescription* (11 ed.,
 pp. 47). Wolters Kluwer.
- Anagnostis, P., Dimopoulou, C., Karras, S., Lambrinoudaki, I., & Goulis, D. G. (2015, Sep).
 Sarcopenia in post-menopausal women: Is there any role for vitamin D? *Maturitas*, 82(1), 56-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2015.03.014</u>
- Annweiler, C., Schott, A. M., Berrut, G., Fantino, B., & Beauchet, O. (2009, Dec). Vitamin Drelated changes in physical performance: a systematic review. *J Nutr Health Aging*, *13*(10), 893-898. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19924350</u>
- Asikainen, T. M., Kukkonen-Harjula, K., & Miilunpalo, S. (2004). Exercise for health for early postmenopausal women: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. *Sports Med*, 34(11), 753-778. <u>https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200434110-00004</u>
- Aungst, L., & Rainer, S. (2014). Importance of Vitamin D to Postmenopausal Women's Health. *The Journal for Nurse Practitioners, 10*(9), 653-659.

https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nurpra.2014.06.017

- Beaudart, C., Buckinx, F., Rabenda, V., Gillain, S., Cavalier, E., Slomian, J., Petermans, J., Reginster, J. Y., & Bruyere, O. (2014, Nov). The effects of vitamin D on skeletal muscle strength, muscle mass, and muscle power: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab*, 99(11), 4336-4345. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2014-1742
- Behrens, C. E., Delk-Licata, A., Benardot, D., Bertrand, B. M., Chandler-Laney, P. C., Plaisance,E. P., and , & Fernandez, J. R. (2020). The relationship between hourly energy balance
and fat mass in female collegiate soccer players. *Journal of Human Sport & Exercise*, 15(4), 735-748. <u>https://doi.org/10.14198/jhse.2020.154.02</u>

Behrens, C. E., Delk-Licata, A., Benardot, D., Bertrand, B.M., Chandler-Laney, P.C., Plaisance,
E.P., and Fernandez, J.R. (2020). The relationship between hourly energy balance and
fat mass in female collegiae soccer players. *Journal of Human Sport and Exercise*, 15(4),
735-746. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.14198/jhse.2020.154.02</u>

Benardot, D. (2012). Advanced Sports Nutrition (L. P. Garcia, Ed. 2 ed.). Human Kinetics.

- Benardot, D. (2013). Energy Thermodynamics Revisited: Energy Intakee Strategies For
 Optimizing Athlete Body Composition and Performance. *Pensar en Movimiento*, 11(2),
 1-13.
- Benardot, D. (2021, Feb). Nutritional Concerns for the Artistic Athlete. *Phys Med Rehabil Clin* NAm, 32(1), 51-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmr.2020.09.008</u>
- Bettis, T., Kim, B. J., & Hamrick, M. W. (2018, Aug). Impact of muscle atrophy on bone metabolism and bone strength: implications for muscle-bone crosstalk with aging and disuse. *Osteoporos Int, 29*(8), 1713-1720. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00198-018-4570-1</u>
- Bhattarai, H. K., Shrestha, S., Rokka, K., & Shakya, R. (2020). Vitamin D, Calcium, Parathyroid
 Hormone, and Sex Steroids in Bone Health and Effects of Aging. *J Osteoporos, 2020*,
 9324505. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/9324505</u>

Bischoff-Ferrari, H. (2013, Jan). Relevance of vitamin D in bone and muscle health of cancer patients. Anticancer Agents Med Chem, 13(1), 58-64. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23094921

- Bischoff-Ferrari, H. A., Borchers, M., Gudat, F., Durmuller, U., Stahelin, H. B., & Dick, W.
 (2004, Feb). Vitamin D receptor expression in human muscle tissue decreases with age. J
 Bone Miner Res, 19(2), 265-269. <u>https://doi.org/10.1359/jbmr.2004.19.2.265</u>
- Bjelakovic, G., Gluud, L. L., Nikolova, D., Whitfield, K., Wetterslev, J., Simonetti, R. G.,
 Bjelakovic, M., & Gluud, C. (2014, Jan 10). Vitamin D supplementation for prevention of mortality in adults. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*(1), CD007470.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD007470.pub3
- Bonganha, V., Modeneze, D. M., Madruga, V. A., & Vilarta, R. (2012, Mar-Apr). Effects of resistance training (RT) on body composition, muscle strength and quality of life (QoL) in postmenopausal life. *Arch Gerontol Geriatr*, *54*(2), 361-365.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2011.04.006
- Brannstrom, A., Yu, J. G., Jonsson, P., Akerfeldt, T., Stridsberg, M., & Svensson, M. (2017, Mar). Vitamin D in relation to bone health and muscle function in young female soccer players. *Eur J Sport Sci*, *17*(2), 249-256. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2016.1225823
- Brisswalter, J., & Nosaka, K. (2013, Jan). Neuromuscular factors associated with decline in longdistance running performance in master athletes. *Sports Med*, 43(1), 51-63. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-012-0006-9
- Cabrera, G. M., & March, P. P. (2018). Menopause: Age-Related Factors. *Cinahl Nursing Guide*. <u>https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&AuthType=ip,shib&db=nup&AN=</u> <u>T701134&site=eds-live&scope=site&custid=gsu1</u>
- Cashman, K. D., Sheehy, T., and O'Neill, C.M. (2019). Is vitamin D deficiency a public health concern for low middle income countries? A systematic literature review. *European*

Journal of Nutrition, 58, 433-453. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-018-</u> 1607-3

- Ceglia, L., & Harris, S. S. (2013, Feb). Vitamin D and its role in skeletal muscle. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 92(2), 151-162. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00223-012-9645-y
- Center for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). *Mortality in the United States, 2019*. National Center for Health Statistics. Retrieved March 18 from <u>https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db395.htm</u>
- Chidi-Ogbolu, N., & Baar, K. (2018). Effect of Estrogen on Musculoskeletal Performance and Injury Risk. *Front Physiol*, 9, 1834. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2018.01834</u>
- Civelek, G. M., Pekyavas, N. O., Cetin, N., Cosar, S. N., & Karatas, M. (2014, Aug). Association of vitamin D deficiency with muscle strength and quality of life in postmenopausal women. *Climacteric*, 17(4), 472-477. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/13697137.2014.898265</u>
- Clifford, T., Hayes, E. J., Scragg, J. H., Taylor, G., Smith, K., Bowden Davies, K. A., & Stevenson, E. J. (2020, Jul 21). The Effects of a High-Protein Diet on Markers of Muscle Damage Following Exercise in Active Older Adults: A Randomized, Controlled Trial. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 30(5), 323-329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2020-0113</u>
- Corder, K. E., Newsham, K. R., McDaniel, J. L., Ezekiel, U. R., & Weiss, E. P. (2016, Mar).
 Effects of Short-Term Docosahexaenoic Acid Supplementation on Markers of
 Inflammation after Eccentric Strength Exercise in Women. *J Sports Sci Med*, 15(1), 176183. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26957941</u>

- Cordova, A., Sureda, A., Tur, J. A., & Pons, A. (2010, Mar). Immune response to exercise in elite sportsmen during the competitive season. *J Physiol Biochem*, 66(1), 1-6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13105-010-0001-2</u>
- Cui, H., Zhao, G., Wen, J., & Tong, W. (2018, Jan 15). Follicle-stimulating hormone promotes the transformation of cholesterol to estrogen in mouse adipose tissue. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 495*(3), 2331-2337. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2017.12.120</u>
- Cui, Y., Ruan, X., Jin, J., Jin, F., Brucker, S., & Mueck, A. O. (2016, Jun). The pattern of lipids and lipoproteins during the menopausal transition in Chinese women. *Climacteric, 19*(3), 292-298. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/13697137.2015.1130694</u>
- Dahlquist, D. T., Dieter, B.P., & Koehle, M.S., (2015). Supplemental vitaminD enhances the recoery in peak isometric force shortly after intense exercise. *Journal of the International Society of Sports Nutrition*, 12(33), 1-12. <u>https://doi.org/http://doi.org/10.1186/s12970-015-0093-8</u>
- Delfa de la Morena, J. M., Samani, A., Fernandez-Carnero, J., Hansen, E. A., & Madeleine, P. (2013, Nov). Pressure pain mapping of the wrist extensors after repeated eccentric exercise at high intensity. *J Strength Cond Res*, 27(11), 3045-3052. https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.0b013e31828bf2c9
- DeLuca, H. F. (2004, Dec). Overview of general physiologic features and functions of vitamin
 D. Am J Clin Nutr, 80(6 Suppl), 1689S-1696S. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/80.6.1689S</u>
- Diniz, T. A., Rossi, F. E., Silveira, L. S., Neves, L. M., Fortaleza, A. C. S., Christofaro, D. G. D., Lira, F. S., & Freitas-Junior, I. F. (2017, Jul-Aug). The role of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity in mediating the relationship between central adiposity and

immunometabolic profile in postmenopausal women. *Arch Endocrinol Metab*, *61*(4), 354-360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1590/2359-3997000000259</u>

- Doering, T. M., Jenkins, D. G., Reaburn, P. R., Borges, N. R., Hohmann, E., & Phillips, S. M. (2016, Aug). Lower Integrated Muscle Protein Synthesis in Masters Compared with Younger Athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc, 48*(8), 1613-1618. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000000935</u>
- Dowdy, J. C., Sayre, R. M., & Holick, M. F. (2010, Jul). Holick's rule and vitamin D from sunlight. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 121(1-2), 328-330. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2010.04.002</u>
- Dzik, K. P., & Kaczor, J. J. (2019, Apr). Mechanisms of vitamin D on skeletal muscle function: oxidative stress, energy metabolism and anabolic state. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *119*(4), 825-839. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-019-04104-x</u>
- Earnest, C. P., Blair, S. N., & Church, T. S. (2010, Sep). Age attenuated response to aerobic conditioning in postmenopausal women. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 110(1), 75-82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-010-1472-0</u>
- Fahrenholtz, I. L., Sjodin, A., Benardot, D., Tornberg, A. B., Skouby, S., Faber, J., Sundgot-Borgen, J. K., & Melin, A. K. (2018, Mar). Within-day energy deficiency and reproductive function in female endurance athletes. *Scand J Med Sci Sports, 28*(3), 1139-1146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.13030</u>

- Fasugba, O., Gardner, A., & Smyth, W. (2014, Jul). The Fitzpatrick skin type scale: a reliability and validity study in women undergoing radiation therapy for breast cancer. *J Wound Care*, 23(7), 358, 360-352, 364 passim. <u>https://doi.org/10.12968/jowc.2014.23.7.358</u>
- Fitzpatrick, T. B. (1988, Jun). The validity and practicality of sun-reactive skin types I through VI. Arch Dermatol, 124(6), 869-871. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/3377516</u>

Geesmann, B., Gibbs, J.C., Mester, J., and Koehler, K. (2017). Association between energy balance and metabolic hormone suppression during ultraendurance exercise. *International Journal of Sports Physiology and Performance*, 12(7), 984-989. <u>https://doi.org/http://dx.dori.org/10.1123.ijspp.2016-0061</u>

- Geiker, N. R. W., Hansen, M., Jakobsen, J., Kristensen, M., Larsen, R., Jorgensen, N. R., Hansen, B. S., & Bugel, S. (2017, Oct). Vitamin D Status and Muscle Function Among Adolescent and Young Swimmers. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 27(5), 399-407. https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2016-0248
- Gil, A., Plaza-Diaz, J., & Mesa, M. D. (2018). Vitamin D: Classic and Novel Actions. *Ann Nutr Metab*, 72(2), 87-95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000486536</u>
- Girgis, C. M., Baldock, P. A., & Downes, M. (2015, Jul 15). Vitamin D, muscle and bone: Integrating effects in development, aging and injury. *Mol Cell Endocrinol*, 410, 3-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2015.03.020</u>

Glass, D., Lens, M., Swaminathan, R., Spector, T. D., & Bataille, V. (2009, Aug 3).
Pigmentation and vitamin D metabolism in Caucasians: low vitamin D serum levels in fair skin types in the UK. *PLoS One, 4*(8), e6477.
https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0006477

- Gourdy, P., Guillaume, M., Fontaine, C., Adlanmerini, M., Montagner, A., Laurell, H., Lenfant,
 F., & Arnal, J. F. (2018, Sep). Estrogen receptor subcellular localization and
 cardiometabolism. *Mol Metab*, 15, 56-69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmet.2018.05.009</u>
- Grant, W. B., Bhattoa, H. P., & Pludowski, P. (2018). Determinants of vitamin D deficiency from sun exposure: A global perspective. *Health, Disease and Therapeutics, 2*, 79-90.
- Hall, K. D., Heymsfield, S. B., Kemnitz, J. W., Klein, S., Schoeller, D. A., & Speakman, J. R.
 (2012, Apr). Energy balance and its components: implications for body weight regulation. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 95(4), 989-994. <u>https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.112.036350</u>
- Hamilton, B. (2011, Dec). Vitamin d and athletic performance: the potential role of muscle. *Asian J Sports Med*, 2(4), 211-219. https://doi.org/10.5812/asjsm.34736
- Hannibal, K. E., & Bishop, M. D. (2014, Dec). Chronic stress, cortisol dysfunction, and pain: a psychoneuroendocrine rationale for stress management in pain rehabilitation. *Phys Ther*, 94(12), 1816-1825. <u>https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20130597</u>
- Hansen, M. (2018, Feb). Female hormones: do they influence muscle and tendon protein metabolism? *Proc Nutr Soc*, 77(1), 32-41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0029665117001951</u>
- Heine, P. A., Taylor, J. A., Iwamoto, G. A., Lubahn, D. B., & Cooke, P. S. (2000, Nov 7).
 Increased adipose tissue in male and female estrogen receptor-alpha knockout mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 97(23), 12729-12734. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.97.23.12729</u>
- Hilger, J., Friedel, A., Herr, R., Rausch, T., Roos, F., Wahl, D. A., Pierroz, D. D., Weber, P., & Hoffmann, K. (2014, Jan 14). A systematic review of vitamin D status in populations worldwide. *Br J Nutr*, *111*(1), 23-45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114513001840</u>
- Hill, J. O., Wyatt, H. R., & Peters, J. C. (2013, Aug). The Importance of Energy Balance. *Eur Endocrinol*, 9(2), 111-115. <u>https://doi.org/10.17925/EE.2013.09.02.111</u>

- Holick, M. F. (2004, Dec). Sunlight and vitamin D for bone health and prevention of autoimmune diseases, cancers, and cardiovascular disease. *Am J Clin Nutr, 80*(6 Suppl), 1678S-1688S. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/80.6.1678S</u>
- Houston, D. K., Cesari, M., Ferrucci, L., Cherubini, A., Maggio, D., Bartali, B., Johnson, M. A., Schwartz, G. G., & Kritchevsky, S. B. (2007, Apr). Association between vitamin D status and physical performance: the InCHIANTI study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci*, 62(4), 440-446. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/17452740</u>
- Institute of Medicine, Food, Nutrition, B., Committee to Review Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin, D., Calcium, Del Valle, H. B., Yaktine, A. L., Taylor, C. L., Ross, A. C., & Del, H. B. (2011). *Dietary Reference Intakes for Calcium and Vitamin D*. National Academies Press. <u>http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/gsu/detail.action?docID=3378769</u>
- Jablonski, N. G., & Chaplin, G. (2018, Dec). The roles of vitamin D and cutaneous vitamin D production in human evolution and health. *Int J Paleopathol, 23*, 54-59.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpp.2018.01.005

- Jamurtas, A. Z. (2018, Mar 28). Exercise-Induced Muscle Damage and Oxidative Stress. *Antioxidants (Basel)*, 7(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox7040050</u>
- Karvitz, L., Cazares, A., & Mermier, C. (2013). Women, Hormones, Metabolism & Energy Expenditure. *IDEA Fitness Journal*, 10(7), 56-65.
- Keysor, J. J. (2003, Oct). Does late-life physical activity or exercise prevent or minimize disablement? A critical review of the scientific evidence. *Am J Prev Med*, 25(3 Suppl 2), 129-136. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14552936</u>
- Kim, H. N., Ponte, F., Nookaew, I., Ucer Ozgurel, S., Marques-Carvalho, A., Iyer, S., Warren,A., Aykin-Burns, N., Krager, K., Sardao, V. A., Han, L., de Cabo, R., Zhao, H., Jilka, R.

L., Manolagas, S. C., & Almeida, M. (2020, Jul 20). Estrogens decrease osteoclast number by attenuating mitochondria oxidative phosphorylation and ATP production in early osteoclast precursors. *Sci Rep, 10*(1), 11933. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-68890-7</u>

- Kirshner, Z. Z., Yao, J. K., Li, J., Long, T., Nelson, D., & Gibbs, R. B. (2020, Sep 1). Impact of estrogen receptor agonists and model of menopause on enzymes involved in brain metabolism, acetyl-CoA production and cholinergic function. *Life Sci, 256*, 117975. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2020.117975</u>
- Kozakowski, J., Gietka-Czernel, M., Leszczynska, D., & Majos, A. (2017, Jun). Obesity in menopause - our negligence or an unfortunate inevitability? *Prz Menopauzalny, 16*(2), 61-65. <u>https://doi.org/10.5114/pm.2017.68594</u>
- Kwasniewski, M., Pikala, M., Kaczmarczyk-Chatas, K. (2012). Smoking status, the menopausal transition, and metabolic syndrome in women. *The Journal of The North American Menopause Society, 19*(9), 194-200. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/gme.0b013e3182273035</u>
- Laddu, D. R., Wertheim, B. C., Garcia, D. O., Brunner, R., Groessl, E., Shadyab, A. H., Going, S. B., LaMonte, M. J., Cannell, B., LeBoff, M. S., Cauley, J. A., Thomson, C. A., & Stefanick, M. L. (2017, Oct). Associations Between Self-Reported Physical Activity and Physical Performance Measures Over Time in Postmenopausal Women: The Women's Health Initiative. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, 65(10), 2176-2181. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.14991</u>
- Lesser, I. A., Dick, T.J.M., Guenette, J.A., Hoogbruin, A., Mackey, D.C., Singer, J., and Lear, S.A. (2015). the association between cardiorespiratory fitness and abdominal adiposity in postmenopausal, physically inactive south asian women. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, 2, 783-787. <u>https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2015.09.007</u>

- Mankovsky-Arnold, T., Wideman, T. H., Lariviere, C., & Sullivan, M. J. (2013, Nov). TENS attenuates repetition-induced summation of activity-related pain following experimentally induced muscle soreness. *J Pain, 14*(11), 1416-1424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2013.07.019
- Markopoulos, M. C., Kassi, E., Alexandraki, K. I., Mastorakos, G., & Kaltsas, G. (2015, Feb). Hyperandrogenism after menopause. *Eur J Endocrinol*, 172(2), R79-91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1530/EJE-14-0468</u>
- Matyjaszek-Matuszek, B., Lenart-Lipinska, M., & Wozniakowska, E. (2015, Jun). Clinical implications of vitamin D deficiency. *Prz Menopauzalny*, 14(2), 75-81. <u>https://doi.org/10.5114/pm.2015.52149</u>
- Mendoza, N., De Teresa, C., Cano, A., Godoy, D., Hita-Contreras, F., Lapotka, M., Llaneza, P.,
 Manonelles, P., Martinez-Amat, A., Ocon, O., Rodriguez-Alcala, L., Velez, M., &
 Sanchez-Borrego, R. (2016, Nov). Benefits of physical exercise in postmenopausal
 women. *Maturitas*, 93, 83-88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2016.04.017</u>
- Mishra, N., Mishra, V. N., & Devanshi. (2011, Jul). Exercise beyond menopause: Dos and Don'ts. *J Midlife Health, 2*(2), 51-56. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/0976-7800.92524</u>
- Mitchell, W. K., Williams, J., Atherton, P., Larvin, M., Lund, J., & Narici, M. (2012).
 Sarcopenia, dynapenia, and the impact of advancing age on human skeletal muscle size and strength; a quantitative review. *Front Physiol*, *3*, 260.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2012.00260
- Mohseni, R., Aliakbar, S., Abdollahi, A., Yekaninejah, M.S., Maghbooli, Z., & Mirzaei, K. .
 (2017). Relationship between major dietary patterns and sarcopenia among menopausal women. *Aging Clin Exp Res, 29*, 1241-1248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40520-016-0721-4</u>

Mor, A., Kayacan, Y., Ipekoglu, G., & Arslanoglu, E. (2019, Oct). Effect of carbohydrateelectrolyte consumption on insulin, cortisol hormones and blood glucose after highintensity exercise. *Arch Physiol Biochem*, 125(4), 344-350. https://doi.org/10.1080/13813455.2018.1465098

Mori, T., Horibe, K., Koide, M., Uehara, S., Yamamoto, Y., Kato, S., Yasuda, H., Takahashi, N., Udagawa, N., & Nakamichi, Y. (2020, Nov 1). The Vitamin D Receptor in Osteoblast-Lineage Cells Is Essential for the Proresorptive Activity of 1alpha,25(OH)2D3 In Vivo.

Endocrinology, 161(11). https://doi.org/10.1210/endocr/bqaa178

- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Burke, L., Carter, S., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Meyer, N., Sherman, R., Steffen, K., Budgett, R., & Ljungqvist, A. (2014, Apr). The IOC consensus statement: beyond the Female Athlete Triad--Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S). *Br J Sports Med*, 48(7), 491-497. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2014-093502</u>
- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J. K., Burke, L. M., Ackerman, K. E., Blauwet, C., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Lundy, B., Melin, A. K., Meyer, N. L., Sherman, R. T., Tenforde, A. S., Klungland Torstveit, M., & Budgett, R. (2018, Jun). IOC consensus statement on relative energy deficiency in sport (RED-S): 2018 update. *Br J Sports Med*, *52*(11), 687-697. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2018-099193
- Napoli, N. N., Vattikuti, S., Yarramaneni, J., Giri, T.K., Nekkalapu, S., Qualls, C., & Armamento-Villarale, R.C. (2012). Increased 2-hydroxylation of estrogen is associated with lower body fat and increased lean body mass in postmenopausal women. *Maturitas*, 72, 66-71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2012.02.002</u>
- Nassib, S., Moalla, W., Hammoudi-Nassib, S., Chtara, M., Hachana, Y., Tabka, Z., Chamari, K.,
 & Elloumi, M. (2016). The IGF-1/cortisol ratio as a useful marker for monitoring training

in young boxers. Biology of Sport, 33(1), 15-22.

https://doi.org/10.5604/20831862.1180172

Nedergaard, A., Henriksen, K., Karsdal, M. A., & Christiansen, C. (2013, May). Menopause, estrogens and frailty. *Gynecol Endocrinol*, 29(5), 418-423.

https://doi.org/10.3109/09513590.2012.754879

- Nelson, N. (2013, Oct). Delayed onset muscle soreness: is massage effective? *J Bodyw Mov Ther*, *17*(4), 475-482. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbmt.2013.03.002</u>
- Nowak, A., Boesch, L., Andres, E., Battegay, E., Hornemann, T., Schmid, C., Bischoff-Ferrari, H. A., Suter, P. M., & Krayenbuehl, P. A. (2016, Dec). Effect of vitamin D3 on self-perceived fatigue: A double-blind randomized placebo-controlled trial. *Medicine* (*Baltimore*), 95(52), e5353. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.00000000005353</u>
- Ogan, D., & Pritchett, K. (2013, May 28). Vitamin D and the athlete: risks, recommendations, and benefits. *Nutrients*, 5(6), 1856-1868. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu5061856</u>
- Parr, J. J., Yarrow, J. F., Garbo, C. M., & Borsa, P. A. (2009, Sep-Oct). Symptomatic and functional responses to concentric-eccentric isokinetic versus eccentric-only isotonic exercise. J Athl Train, 44(5), 462-468. <u>https://doi.org/10.4085/1062-6050-44.5.462</u>
- Paterni, I., Granchi, C., Katzenellenbogen, J. A., & Minutolo, F. (2014, Nov). Estrogen receptors alpha (ERalpha) and beta (ERbeta): subtype-selective ligands and clinical potential. *Steroids*, 90, 13-29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.steroids.2014.06.012</u>
- Pedersen, B. K., & Saltin, B. (2015, Dec). Exercise as medicine evidence for prescribing exercise as therapy in 26 different chronic diseases. *Scand J Med Sci Sports, 25 Suppl 3*, 1-72. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12581</u>

Pike, J. W. (2014, Sep). Expression of the vitamin D receptor in skeletal muscle: are we there yet? *Endocrinology*, 155(9), 3214-3218. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2014-1624</u>

Pinzon Rios, I. D. (2019). Loss of Muscle Mass Induced by Aging. *Rev Cienc Salud*, 17(2), 223-244. <u>https://doi.org/Doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.12804/</u>

revistas.urosario.edu.co/revsalud/a.7925

- Pojednic, R. M., Ceglia, L., Olsson, K., Gustafsson, T., Lichtenstein, A. H., Dawson-Hughes, B., & Fielding, R. A. (2015, Mar). Effects of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 and vitamin D3 on the expression of the vitamin d receptor in human skeletal muscle cells. *Calcif Tissue Int*, 96(3), 256-263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00223-014-9932-x</u>
- Qu, X., Zhang, X., Zhai, Z., Li, H., Liu, X., Li, H., Liu, G., Zhu, Z., Hao, Y., and Dai, K. (2014). Association Between Physical Activity and Risk of Fracture. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research*, 29(1), 202-211. <u>https://doi.org/DOI:10.1002/jbmr.2019</u>
- Robinson, S. M., Reginster, J. Y., Rizzoli, R., Shaw, S. C., Kanis, J. A., Bautmans, I., Bischoff-Ferrari, H., Bruyere, O., Cesari, M., Dawson-Hughes, B., Fielding, R. A., Kaufman, J. M., Landi, F., Malafarina, V., Rolland, Y., van Loon, L. J., Vellas, B., Visser, M., Cooper, C., & group, E. w. (2018, Aug). Does nutrition play a role in the prevention and management of sarcopenia? *Clin Nutr, 37*(4), 1121-1132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clnu.2017.08.016
- Robinson, S. M., Reginster, J.Y., Rizzoli, R., Shaw, S.C., Kanis, J.A., Bautmans, L., Bischoff-Ferrari, H., Bruyere, O., Cesari, M., Dawson-Hughes, B., et al. (2018). Does nutrition play a role in the prevention and management ofsarcopenia? *Clinical Nutrition*, 38, 1121-1131.
- Russell, T., & March, P. . (2018). Menopause: Effect of Exercise on Health-Related

- Sahota, O. (2014, Sep). Understanding vitamin D deficiency. *Age Ageing*, 43(5), 589-591. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ageing/afu104</u>
- Sakamoto, R. R. (2019). Sunlight in Vitamin D Deficiency. *The Journal for Nurse Practitioners*, 15, 282-285. <u>https://doi.org/https://doir.org/10.1016/j.nurpra.2019.01.014</u>
- Sanha, A., Hollingsworth, K.G., Ball, S., and Cheetham, T. (2013). Improving the Vitamin D Status of Vitamin D Deficient Adults Is Associated With Improved Mitochondrial Oxidative Function in Skeletal Muscle. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 98*, E509-E513. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2012-3592</u>
- Sayre, R. M., & Dowdy, J. C. (2007, Mar-Apr). Darkness at noon: sunscreens and vitamin D3. *Photochem Photobiol*, 83(2), 459-463. <u>https://doi.org/10.1562/2006-06-29-RC-956</u>
- Schiebel, D. A., Karakashian, A.L. (2018). Abdominal Obesity and Menopause [Evidence-Based Care Sheet]. *Cinahl Nursing Guide*.
- Schmitt, E. B., Nahas-Neto, J., Bueloni-Dias, F., Poloni, P. F., Orsatti, C. L., & Petri Nahas, E.
 A. (2018, Jan). Vitamin D deficiency is associated with metabolic syndrome in postmenopausal women. *Maturitas*, 107, 97-102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2017.10.011

Schub, T. (2018). Vitamin D deficiency in older adults Nursing Reference Center Plus.

- Schub, T., & Karakashian, A. L., & Pravikoff D. (2017). *Menopause: Risk of Obesity* Nursing Reference Center Plus
- Shea, M. K., Houston, D. K., Tooze, J. A., Davis, C. C., Johnson, M. A., Hausman, D. B., Cauley, J. A., Bauer, D. C., Tylavsky, F., Harris, T. B., Kritchevsky, S. B., Health, A., & Body Composition, S. (2011, Jul). Correlates and prevalence of insufficient 25-

hydroxyvitamin D status in black and white older adults: the health, aging and body composition study. *J Am Geriatr Soc*, *59*(7), 1165-1174. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03476.x</u>

- Sirola, J., & Kroger, H. (2011). Similarities in acquired factors related to postmenopausal osteoporosis and sarcopenia. J Osteoporos, 2011, 536735. https://doi.org/10.4061/2011/536735
- Sjoblom, S., Suuronen, J., Rikkonen, T., Honkanen, R., Kroger, H., & Sirola, J. (2013). Relationship between postmenopasual osteoporosis and the components of clinical sarcopenia. *Maturitas*, 75, 175-180.
- Tiidus, P. M. (2005). Can oestrogen influence skeletal muscle damage, inflammation, and repair? British Journal of Sports Medicine, 39, 251-253. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsm.2005.016881

Touvier, M., Deschasaux, M., Montourcy, M., Sutton, A., Charnaux, N., Kesse-Guyot, E.,
Assmann, K. E., Fezeu, L., Latino-Martel, P., Druesne-Pecollo, N., Guinot, C., Latreille,
J., Malvy, D., Galan, P., Hercberg, S., Le Clerc, S., Souberbielle, J. C., & Ezzedine, K.
(2015, Feb). Determinants of vitamin D status in Caucasian adults: influence of sun
exposure, dietary intake, sociodemographic, lifestyle, anthropometric, and genetic
factors. *J Invest Dermatol*, *135*(2), 378-388. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2014.400</u>

Vaes, A. M. M., Brouwer-Brolsma, E.M., Toussaint, N., de Regt, M., Tieland, M., van Loon, L.J.C., and de Groot, L.C.P.G.M. (2019). The association between 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentration, physical performance and frailty status in older adults. *European Journal* of Nutrition, 58, 1173-1181. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-018-1634-0</u>

- Vasconcelos, A. P., Cardozo, D. C., Lucchetti, A. L., & Lucchetti, G. (2016, Oct). Comparison of the effect of different modalities of physical exercise on functionality and anthropometric measurements in community-dwelling older women. *J Bodyw Mov Ther*, 20(4), 851-856. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbmt.2016.02.010
- Volpi, E. N., R., & Fujita, S. (2004, Jul). Muscle tissue changes with aging. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care, 7(4), 405-410. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.mco.0000134362.76653.b2</u>
- Webb, A. R., & Engelsen, O. (2006, Nov-Dec). Calculated ultraviolet exposure levels for a healthy vitamin D status. *Photochem Photobiol*, 82(6), 1697-1703. <u>https://doi.org/10.1562/2005-09-01-RA-670</u>
- Williams, T., Walz, E., Lane, A. R., Pebole, M., & Hackney, A. C. (2015, Sep). The effect of estrogen on muscle damage biomarkers following prolonged aerobic exercise in eumenorrheic women. *Biol Sport*, 32(3), 193-198. <u>https://doi.org/10.5604/20831862.1150300</u>
- Wooten, J. S., Webb, B. L., DiMarco, N. M., Nichols, D. L., & Sanborn, C. F. (2021, Jan 1). Impact of Menopause and Body Composition Status on Dyslipidemia in Women. Am J Health Behav, 45(1), 71-80. <u>https://doi.org/10.5993/AJHB.45.1.6</u>
- Wrzosek, M., Wozniak, J., Koziol-Kaczorek, D., & Wlodarek, D. (2019). The Assessment of the Supply of Calcium and Vitamin D in the Diet of Women Regularly Practicing Sport. J Osteoporos, 2019, 9214926. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/9214926</u>
- Yoon, E. J., & Kim, J. (2020, May 16). Effect of Body Fat Percentage on Muscle Damage Induced by High-Intensity Eccentric Exercise. Int J Environ Res Public Health, 17(10). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17103476</u>

Zebrowska, A., Sadowska-Krepa, E., Stanula, A., Waskiewicz, Z., Lakomy, O., Bezuglov, E., Nikolaidis, P. T., Rosemann, T., & Knechtle, B. (2020, Apr 9). The effect of vitamin D supplementation on serum total 25(OH) levels and biochemical markers of skeletal muscles in runners. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr, 17*(1), 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12970-020-00347-8</u>

CHAPTER 2

Introduction

As women enter menopausal years, they undergo multiple physiological changes that include, but are not limited to, the loss of muscle mass, lower aerobic fitness, and increased proportion of body fat (Greendale et al., 2019; Moreira et al., 2014). The rapid decline in muscle mass is a result of several important factors such as physical inactivity, energy intake, oxidative stress and low estrogen levels (Love, 2019; Maltais et al., 2009). Low levels of estrogen are reported to increase visceral fat, and decrease muscle mass, bone mineral density and strength, which result in a slower recovery from exercise-induced muscle damage (Nelson, 2013; Schiebel, 2018). Maintaining a regular exercise routine, therefore is crucial for the health of bones, muscles and cardiovascular system (Chidi-Ogbolu & Baar, 2018; Rizzoli et al., 2014)

Research has shown that vitamin D is essential for healthy muscle function. Although vitamin D deficiency is common among all age groups, it is especially common among postmenopausal women and may be the result of insufficient sun exposure, poor dietary intake of vitamin D-rich foods or a combination of the two (Bendik et al., 2014; Tayem, 2019). Based on current knowledge of vitamin D and its role in bone and muscle health, immunity, and inflammation, it is possible that low levels of vitamin D increase the risk of over-use injuries in physically active individuals (Angeline et al., 2013; Wyon, 2019). According to a study on vitamin D status and college athletes, the adverse consequences of low levels of vitamin D may negatively affect athletic training and performance (Halliday et al., 2011). Despite many studies conducted in the general population and athletes, less is known about vitamin D and soreness in physically active postmenopausal women (Angeline et al., 2013; Behrens, 2020; Benardot, 2021; Casey, 2016; Fahrenholtz et al., 2018),

The maintenance of adequate energy balance is also of utmost importance in postmenopausal women who exercise. Sustaining a severe negative energy deficiency can compromise performance and is associated with an increase in fat mass (Behrens et al., 2020; Benardot, 2013). Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S) syndrome refers to impairment to physiological function, which includes, but is not limited to, compromised metabolic rate, bone health, immunity, protein synthesis, cardiovascular health and menstrual function (Keay et al., 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2014; Mountjoy et al., 2018). Among the consequences of low energy deficiency are increased injury risk, decreased endurance performance and decreased muscular strength (Mountjoy et al., 2014; Mountjoy et al., 2018). Though RED-S addresses male and female athletes, the issue of sustaining a severe and negative energy balance is also a concern among postmenopausal women who are chronic exercisers (Desbrow et al., 2019). Postmenopausal women are reported to have a high prevalence of muscular soreness due to exercise (Mendoza et al., 2016). Severe energy deficit as well a vitamin D deficiency have been previously implicated in muscular soreness (Keay et al., 2018; Margolis et al., 2014).

Energy and vitamin D deficiency are both important aspects of an active postmenopausal woman. Adequate levels of vitamin D can be protective from muscular soreness and decrease their risk of injury (Barker, Henriksen, et al., 2013). However, no recent research has investigated the impact of vitamin D and energy balance in active postmenopausal women. While vitamin D is obtained through dietary sources, the majority of vitamin D is provided by endogenous UVB dependent biosynthesis, through the conversion of 7-DHC in the skin (Ajabshir et al., 2014). However, high amounts of melanin in the skin reduces the dose equivalent cutaneous vitamin D production as it competes with 7-DHC for ultraviolet B protons (Jablonski & Chaplin, 2018; Thompson et al., 2018). In 1975, the Fitzpatrick Skin Scale was developed as a tool to determine the skin's ability to burn and tan when exposed to UVB rays (Gupta & Sharma, 2019). The scale ranges from type I (pale white) to type VI (dark brown to black).

This descriptive study aims to examine the impact of vitamin D (dietary and sun exposure), energy balance, and body composition on the perceived level of muscle soreness in active postmenopausal women 48 hours after completing an eccentric exercise. There is evidence in the literature that vitamin D and energy balance have an impact on skeletal muscle but there is no evidence of how they impact muscular soreness in active. My hypothesis is that vitamin D levels, energy balance and body composition can mitigate muscular soreness 48 hours after unaccustomed exercise in active postmenopausal women. This hypothesis will be tested using two specific aims:

Specific aim 1: Dietary vitamin D and sun exposure will be evaluated to determine its impact on muscle soreness.

Specific aim 2: Within-day energy balance will be assessed to determine its impact on muscle soreness.

Methods and Materials

2.1 Participants

Thirty-four, postmenopausal and physically active participants were recruited for this descriptive experimental investigation. The Georgia State University and Kennesaw State University Institutional Review Board approved the procedures for the study (GSU #H20215, KSU # 20-176PR). A priori power analysis was conducted to determine effect size, power, and required sample size to attain a power of 0.8 at an alpha level of 0.05 with the use of G* Power 3.1.9.7 and it was determined that 26 participants were needed. All participants were made aware of all procedures, including risks and benefits. Eligibility requirements included postmenopausal status for a minimum of 12 months, exercise 30 minutes or more, three or more days per week for a minimum of six months, not on hormone replacement therapy, and no diagnosed presence of cardiovascular, pulmonary or metabolic diseases. They agreed to complete a university-approved, informed consent form, a health history questionnaire and the 2018 Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire (PAR-Q+) (Appendix A). The health history questionnaire included a Fitzpatrick Skin Scale (FSS) (Appendix B) and a sun exposure questionnaire (SEQ) (Appendix C).

All participants visited the exercise physiology laboratory at Kennesaw State University on two occasions. The visits occurred two weeks apart. Prior to the first visit, participants were instructed to drink water ad libitum 24 hours prior to the visit, not to drink caffeine or eat two hours prior to testing; to wear light-athletic clothing and not to exercise 48 hours prior to their laboratory visit. At the first visit anthropometric measures, 10 repetition max (10RM) and aerobic capacity were assessed. Prior to the aerobic capacity assessment, the 2018 PAR-Q+ was completed to evaluate cardiovascular disease risk with exercise. They were given instructions on how to complete the four day dietary recall, which was to be completed a week before the second visit. Prior to the second visit, they received an email with a digital visual analog scale (VAS) to complete and send back (Appendix D). The VAS ranged from 0 (no soreness) to 10 (extreme soreness) was meant to assess any level of soreness of the elbow flexors. The second visit was used to induce delayed onset muscle soreness (DOMS) in the elbow flexors with an eccentric exercise protocol. Forty-eight hours after the second visit they repeated the VAS, which assessed any perceived muscular soreness of the elbow flexors.

2.2 Anthropometric Measures

Anthropometric data, including height (cm), mass (kg), waist circumference (cm), and hip circumference (cm) were collected by standard methods (American College of Sports Medicine, 2021b). Participants wore light, athletic clothing without shoes during measurements. Standing height was recorded to the nearest 0.1 cm using a stadiometer (Tanita Corporation of America, Arlington Heights, IL). Body mass was measured to the nearest 0.1kg as part of the body composition analysis using a bioelectrical impedance analysis scale (InBody, model 770, Cerritos, CA). Body mass index was calculated as a function of weight and height (kg/m²). Waist circumference (WC) and hip circumference (HC) were measured in duplicate at the narrowest part of the torso and at the maximum circumference of the hips to the nearest 0.1 cm, respectively, using a Gulick fiberglass tape measure (Country Technology, Inc. Gays Mill, WI), and following established protocols (American College of Sports Medicine, 2021b). Blood pressure (mmHg) and heart rate (beats per minute; bpm) were measured prior to and during aerobic capacity test.

2.3 Body Composition

Body composition was assessed with the direct segmental multifrequency bioelectrical impedance analysis, InBody, model 770, (Cerritos, CA). The 4-compartment impedance is used to determine fat-free mass, body fat, bone and water. It is equipped with eight tactile electrodes utilizing multiple frequencies (1, 5, 50, 250, 500, and 1000 kHz) and alternating current (100 and 500) to analyze impedance in each arm, each leg, and the trunk. (InBody, 2020). The participants stood upright and barefoot on the device, grasped the handles of the analyzer, and extended their arms out from the sides of their body, per manufacturer instructions. The eight tactile electrodes make contact with the palm and thumb of each hand and the anterior and posterior aspects of the sole of each foot.

2.4 Fitzpatrick Skin Scale

The potential of vitamin D₃ production from UVB radiation exposure to the skin is determined by the amount of melanin in the skin. The higher the melanin in the skin, the lower the rate of vitamin D production, as melanin competes with 7-dehydrocholesterol for UVB rays (Thompson et al., 2018). The lower the melanin content, the higher the rate of vitamin D₃ production in the skin (Jablonski & Chaplin, 2018). Since the amount of melanin in the skin influences vitamin D levels, the FSS was utilized to estimate the skin's response to UVB rays.. The scale provided the participants with a visual skin color scale and descriptions of how the skin responds to sun exposure. The scale ranged from type I (light, pale white) to type II (very dark brown, black). Participants were instructed to select the skin color and description that most closely matched the color of their inner forearm. Study participants classified as skin type I (pale white), II (fair white) and III (white to olive) on the FSS.

2.5 Vitamin D and Energy Balance

During the first visit to the laboratory, specific verbal and written instructions and procedures on the dietary recall were given to all participants. Dietary and energy intake was assessed by a four day diet and activity log. Participants recorded hour by hour energy intake and physical activity above resting levels (Appendix E). The information was used to determine each participant's vitamin D intake and their energy balance (EB) with the NutriTiming® data acquisition software. Individuals who spend time in less than 0 kcal are considered to be a catabolic state, whereas time spent in positive kcal is considered to be an anabolic state (fig.1). Maintaining an EB at \pm 400 kcal (1,674 kJ), which is in line with the predicted amount of liver glycogen storage and based on previous studies, will prevent extreme highs and lows in hormonal response (Deutz et al., 2000; Fahrenholtz et al., 2018). Time spent in energy balance deficit exceeding -400 kcal results in the body breaking down lean muscle mass (Benardot, 2013). Prolonged negative EB can lead to health and performance impairments, including an increased risk of injury (Behrens, 2020; Benardot, 2021; Fahrenholtz et al., 2018; Mountjoy et al., 2018). Within-day EB assessments included the average daily dietary vitamin D intake, time spent in EB of < - 400 kcal and in < zero kcal but higher than -400 kcal, and the amount of vitamin D obtained during each. Hours in catabolic state, are considered to be the total number of hours each day the participant spent breaking down macronutrients, resulting in the release of energy. Within-day EB accounts for real-time shifts in EB that lead to endocrine responses involving hormones that impact the body, such as cortisol, insulin leptin and ghrelin. Reduced energy intake results in low blood sugar causing the body to go into a state of gluconeogenesis (Benardot, 2013).



Figure 1: Within-Day energy balance

2.6 Sun Exposure Vitamin D

Participants indicated their average daily sun exposure using a validated sun exposure score (SEQ) that captured information regarding the time spent in sun and amount of skin exposed to the sun (Hanwell et al., 2010; Hildebrand, 2016). The strength of using a SEQ to assess vitamin D status is the cost. It is self-administered and less expensive than serum 25(OH)D testing. Participants were offered three choices for time spent outdoors ($0 = \le 5$ min, 1 = 5-30 min, and 2 = >30 min) and four options for skin exposure while outdoors (1 = face and hands only, 2 = face, hands and arms, 3 = face, hands, arms and legs and 4 = bathing suit). A daily sun exposure score for each day was calculated by multiplying the time spent outdoors score times the skin exposed while outdoors score which. The scale for each day ranged from 0 to 8. The sum of all seven days was used to create the arbitrary Sun Exposure Score (SES) which ranged from 0 (min) to 56 (max). The weekly sun exposure and weekly skin exposure scores were calculated by adding the seven daily scores respectively (min=0, max=14 and min=7, max=28).

2.7 Muscular Strength

Muscular strength was estimated with the use of multiple repetition maximum test procedures (American College of Sports Medicine, 2021b). All participants were familiar with the biceps curl exercise and were able to demonstrate proper technique. A short warmup consisting of five submaximal repetitions of biceps curl was conducted prior to the test. A submaximal muscle endurance test with a 10RM load was used to estimate 1-repetition maximum. (National Strength and Conditioning Association, 2008). After completing the warmup set, participants were provided with a two minute rest period. The sequential load changes for the 10 RM test were about one-half that of a 1RM test. The testing process continued until the load allowed only 10 repetitions. The 10RM was measured within one to three testing sets with a two minute rest period in between each set.

2.8 Aerobic capacity

The health history questionnaire included questions regarding participants exercise intensity, how often they exercised, how much time they exercised and how long they had maintained this exercise regimen. To measure the participants level of fitness, a submaximal aerobic capacity test was conducted. Eighty-five percent of their age-predicted heart rate max (HR_{max}) was used to estimate their maximal oxygen consumption (VO_{2max}). The incremental Bruce protocol was employed to assess aerobic capacity using a motor driven Woodway treadmill (Model Pro 27, Woodway USA, Waukesha, WI). Expired air was measured breath-bybreath by indirect calorimetry using the portable, metabolic measurement system, COSMED K5 (COSMED USA INC, Chicago, IL). Prior to beginning the test, the gas analyzer and flow meter were calibrated according to manufacturer recommendations. Heart rate (HR) was measured prior to and continuously throughout the test using a Polar Heart Rate monitor (Polar, Lake Success, NY). An appropriately sized blood pressure cuff was secured on the participants' upper arm to measure blood pressure. In accordance with the American College of Sports Medicine, (2021a), submaximal testing on a treadmill was used to assess cardiorespiratory fitness. Participants warmed up for two – three minutes to acquaint themselves with the treadmill. The initial velocity and inclination were set at 1.7 mph and 10%, respectively, for three minutes. The velocity and inclination were increased to 2.5 mph and 12% in stage 2, 3.4 mph and 14% in stage 3. No participant was able to reach stage 4 (4.2 mph/16% grade). Blood pressure (BP) was measured at rest, every three minutes during exercise, immediately at exercise termination, and at one and five minutes during the post-exercise recovery period. At the end of each three minutes, during the exercise assessment, they were instructed to provide a rate of perceived exertion (RPE) using the Borg scale (American College of Sports Medicine, 2021a), which consists of values ranging from a low of 6 to a high of 20 (Appendix F). Participants verbally informed the investigator the value that corresponded with their perceived level of exertion. The test was terminated when the participants reached 85% of age predicted HR_{max}, or if they requested to stop. Once complete, participants remained on the treadmill and completed an active cool-down until HR and BP stabilized.

2.9 Pre-Exercise Soreness Assessment

Forty-eight hours before the second visit, participants received an email with a link to a previously validated VAS for soreness (Delgado et al., 2018; Yoon & Kim, 2020). The VAS is a classic instrument used to measure muscle soreness. It consisted of a 10cm line horizontal line that represents a continuum between the two ends of the scale, "no soreness" (0) on the left and "extreme soreness" (10) on the right. They recorded the level of perceived muscle soreness in the elbow flexors prior to the eccentric exercise protocol.

3.0 Eccentric Exercise

In this study, the biceps curl exercise was selected because it is commonly performed in resistance training and based on the eligibility requirements, the participants were familiar with it. This exercise protocol was designed to induce soreness in the elbow flexors and has been shown to induce significant changes in muscle damage indictors for adults (Chang et al., 2019; Lavender & Nosaka, 2008; Ra et al., 2013; Tanabe et al., 2019; Tsuchiya et al., 2019; Yoon & Kim, 2020). The protocol consisted of more sets of fewer repetitions which would minimize unexpected injury. Before starting the exercise, participants were instructed on proper exercise form. A dumbbell was used to induce DOMS of the non-dominant arm. The weight of the dumbbell was based on 75% of the previously measured 10 RM(Chang et al., 2019; Janecki et al., 2011; Richens, 2014). Participants positioned their dominant arm in front of their body, resting on an inclined padded bench, with their shoulder at a flexion angle of 45° (Lavender & Nosaka, 2006, 2008; Ra et al., 2013). The upper arm was maintained in a supinated position throughout the exercise. The forearm was flexed at a 45° angle. Participants slowly lowered the dumbbell to a fully extended position over 5 seconds and performed 6 sets of 5 repetitions with 2-min rest interval between sets (Conceicao et al., 2012; Ra et al., 2013). Throughout all exercise testing, verbal encouragement was given to elicit maximal effort. Participants maintained a constant speed of movement with the help of a metronome. After each repetition, the investigator returned the dumbbell to the starting position so that the participant performed no concentric action. Participants rested for 3 seconds between repetitions and 2 minute between sets.

3.1 Perceived Muscle Soreness

Two days after the eccentric exercise protocol, participants received another VAS. The VAS consisted of a perpendicular slide for participants to indicate their level of perceived soreness. Participants slid the perpendicular slide along the 10 cm line to the point that most accurately expressed their perceived degree of soreness.

3.2 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using the Statistical Program for Social Science (SPSS) version 27 software. Descriptive characteristics are presented as mean and standard deviation ($M \pm SD$). Two-tailed Spearman rho correlations were performed to examine associations between: soreness and amount of vitamin D from diet and energy balance, sun exposure, anthropometric and metabolic measures. Mann-Whitney U analysis was used to assess total vitamin D differences at the extremes with soreness. A one-way ANOVA was performed to compare the three different skin types. A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Twenty-nine of the thirty-four participants recruited from the community completed the study. Participants' physical and anthropometric characteristics are presented as mean and standard deviation values (Table 1).

Variable	All Participants		
	(N=29)		
Age (yrs.)	59.1 ± 4.5		
Height (cm)	166.0 ± 1.0		
Weight (kg)	65.0 ± 15.0		
FSS	2.0 ± 1.0		
Years Postmenopausal	10.0 ± 5.1		

Table 1. Descriptive characteristics (Mean ± SD)

FSS = Fitzpatrick Skin Scale

Figure 1. Likert scale of self-reported level of exercise intensity (1=light, 2=light-moderate, 3=moderate, 4=moderate to vigorous and 5=vigorous)

The 29 participants identified their skin type as type I – type III. Eight women selected a FSS of type I and were classified as pale white, 14 selected a type II and were classified as fair white and seven selected type III and were classified as white to olive skin tone (Figure 2). The mean FSS was 2.0 ± 1.0 . A one-way ANOVA did not show significant differences among the three skin type groups and perceived soreness. A Spearman correlation analysis was performed to determine if the number of years the women were postmenopausal correlated with soreness and it was not statistically significant (rho = .21p = .27).

Sun Exposure

Participants reported their daily sun exposure and amount of skin exposed for a typical summer day on a previously validated sun exposure questionnaire (Figure 3). The daily sun exposure score for each day was calculated by multiplying the time spent outdoors score times the amount of skin exposed while outdoors score. The score for each day ranged from 0 to 8. The weekly sun exposure was calculated by adding the daily scores (min=0, max=56).

	<u></u>		<u>o bun</u>	<u>-</u>	Mill Exposed	<u>5411</u>	
Day	<5 min	5 -30 min	>30 min	Face and hands	Face, hands and arms	Face, hands, arms and legs	Bathing suit
Mon	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Tues	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Wed	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Thurs	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Fri	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Sat	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Sun	0	1	2	1	2	3	4

Skin Exposed Sun

Figure 2. Sun Exposure Questionnaire (SEQ)

Time Exposed to Sun

The scores for time spent outdoors and amount of skin exposed were then converted to a standard vitamin D dose (SDD) which is equivalent to an oral dose of approximately 1000 IU (Fioletov, 2010) The international units were further converted to micrograms. The mean weekly score for time spent outdoors in mid-day sun was 11.0 ± 3.0 and based on the SEQ, the mean score for amount of skin exposed to sun was 19.0 ± 5.0 . The mean weekly Sun Exposure Score calculated was 30.0 ± 12.0 . Based on the SEQ, the mean was 54% above the minimum. The majority of the women (62%) spent more than 30 minutes in mid-day sun, while 35% of them spent 5 - 30 minutes. Only 3% spent less than 5 minutes in the sun on an average summer week. Two women (14%) reported skin exposure in the lowest category (face and hands) and 7% in the highest category (bathing suit). The remaining 79% is a combination of exposed face, hands and arms and face, hands, arms and legs. The mean vitamin D acquired via sun exposure was 45.0 mcg ± 21.1 (Table 2). There was no statistically significant correlation between the scores of time spent outdoors, amount of skin exposure, weekly sun exposure score and soreness, however it revealed a negative correlation (Table 3).

Table 2. Weekly sun exposure and vitamin D mcg (Mean \pm SD)

Variable	All Participants (N=29)
Time Spent Outdoors Score	11.0 ± 3.0
Skin Exposure Score	19.0 ± 5.0
Weekly Sun Exposure Score	30.0 ± 12.0
Avg. Sun Vitamin D mcg	45.0 ± 21.1

Time spent outdoors score: 0 = 0 to 5 min; 1 = 5 to 30 min; 2 = >30 min

Skin exposure score: 1 = hands & face, 2 = hands, face and arms, 3 = hand, face, arms and legs, 4 = bathing suit Weekly sun exposure score: minimum = 0, maximum = 56

Table 3. Relationship (Spearman rho) between weekly sun exposure and perceived soreness

Variable	rho	<i>(p)</i>
	All Participants (N-29)	
Time Spent Outdoors Score	23	0.23
Skin Exposure Score	13	1.0
Weekly Sun Exposure Score	30	0.12
Avg. Sun Vitamin D mcg	01	1.0

Time spent outdoors score: 0 to 5 min =0; 5 to 30 min = 1; >30 min = 2

Skin exposure score: 1 = hands & face, 2 = hands, face and arms, 3 = hand, face, arms and legs, 4 = bathing suit Weekly sun exposure score: minimum = 0, maximum = 56

Dietary Intake and Energy Balance

All participants completed a four day dietary analysis which was assessed with the use of the NutriTiming software. The analysis provided the mean amount of dietary vitamin D intake, mean time spent in EB less than zero kcal, and mean time spent in EB less than -400 kcal. The dietary analysis revealed 26 of the 29 women (90%) did not consume the recommended amount of vitamin D and only 10% met the RDA of 15 mcg. All participants spent a mean 18 hours in EB less than zero kcal and a mean 13 hours in EB < -400 kcal

(Table 4).

Variable	All Participants (N=29)
Avg daily dietary Vitamin D (mcg)	6.0 ± 8.0
EB Hours < Zero kcal	18.0 ± 8.0
EB Hours < -400 kcal	13.0 ± 8.2
EB = Energy Balance	

Table 4. Dietary intake and energy balance (Mean \pm SD)

The Spearman rho correlation analysis showed no significant relationship between

perceived soreness and dietary vitamin D and time in catabolic state. (Table 5).

Table 5. Relationship (Spearman rho) between perceived soreness and dietary vitamin D and time in catabolic state

Variable	All Participants (N=29)	<i>(p)</i>
Avg. Dietary Vitamin D (mcg)	14	0.50
EB Hours < Zero kcal	.23	0.24
EB Hours < -400 kcal	.22	0.30

p =probability (two-tailed)

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed)

The mean amount of dietary vitamin D intake during the hours in EB < zero kcal or

hours in EB < -400 kcal was analyzed in all 29 participants and revealed no statistically

significant association with soreness (Table 6).

Table 6. Amount of vitamin D (mcg) consumed during catabolic state (Mean ± SD)

Variable	All Participants(N=29)		
EB Hours < Zero kcal	$.94 \pm 2.3$		
EB Hours < -400 kcal	1.3 ± 2.0		

EB = Energy Balancep = probability (two-tailed)

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed)

Table 7. Relationship (Spearman rho) between perceived soreness and amount of dietary vitamin D consumed during catabolic state

Variable	All Participants (N-29)	<i>(p)</i>
EB Hours < Zero kcal	.30	0.11
EB Hours < -400 kcal	.14	0.50

EB = Energy Balance

p =probability (two-tailed)

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed)

Spearman's rho was computed to assess the relationship between the average daily dietary vitamin D, average daily sun exposure vitamin D, the average daily total vitamin D and perceived level of soreness (Table 8). Spearman rho revealed no significant relationship between perceived soreness and the average daily dietary vitamin D, average daily sun exposure vitamin D nor a combination of both.

Variable	All Participants (N- 29)	(<i>p</i>)
Avg. daily dietary vitamin D (mcg)	14	0.50
Avg. daily sun exposure vitamin D (mcg)	01	1.0
Avg. total vitamin D (mcg)	10	1.0

 Table 8. Relationship (Spearman rho) between average dietary vitamin D, average sun exposure vitamin D, and perceived soreness

p =probability (two-tailed)

Though the mean vitamin D acquired through diet was negligible (6.0 mcg), when added to the mean vitamin D acquired as a result of sun exposure (45.0 mcg), the total daily mean of vitamin D equaled 51.0 mcg.

Since the participants were a fairly homogenous group, the total amount of vitamin D acquired in diet and sun exposure was converted to standardized z scores and divided into 3 groups; below and above 1.0, .50 and .25 SD above the mean to determine if there was a statistically significant with soreness (Table 9). The Mann-Whitney U analysis revealed no statistically significant association between groups categorized by z scores and soreness.

Total Vitamin D z Scores	Sample Size	Group Mean	U - Statistic	<i>(p)</i>
<25	<i>n</i> =1	4.0		
>+.25	<i>n</i> =7	5.0	3.0	1.0
<50	<i>n</i> =9	7.2		
>+.50	<i>n</i> =6	9.2	20.0	0.50
<-1.0	<i>n</i> =28	15.2		
>+1.0	<i>N</i> =1	9.0	8.0	0.62

Table 9. Mann-Whitney U analysis of population distribution by z scores*

p = probability (two-tailed) *No statistical significance was found between groups categorized by z scores and soreness

Anthropometric Characteristics

Anthropometric characteristics and body composition are presented in Table 9.

Table 10. Anthropometric characteristics and boo	dy composition (Mean ± SD)
--	----------------------------

Variable	All Participants (N=29)
Weight (kg)	65.0 ± 15.0
Height (cm)	166.0 ± 1.0
Waist (cm)	75.2 ± 11.0
Hip (cm)	98.3 ± 10.1
WHR (ratio)	$.76 \pm .05$
BMI (wtkg/ht-m ²)	23.5 ± 4.1
BF%	29.0 ± 8.2

 $\overline{BF = Body fat}$

BMI = Body mass index

WHR = Waist to hip ratio
Spearman correlations revealed a statistically significant association between weight, waist, hip, and BMI and soreness (Table 10). The mean BF% of 29.0% is categorized as fair by the American College of Sports Medicine, (2021b).

Variable	All Participants (N-29)	<i>(p)</i>
Weight (kg)	.54	0.00**
Height (cm)	.11	0.60
Waist (cm)	.40	0.04*
Hip (cm)	.50	0.01*
WHR (ratio)	05	0.80
BMI	.43	0.02*
BF%	.32	0.10

 Table 11. Spearman *rho* correlations between perceived soreness and anthropometric and body composition characteristics

WHR = Waist-to-hip ratio

BMI = Body Mass Index

BF% = Body fat percentage

p = probability (two-tailed)

** Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level

* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level

Metabolic Characteristics

The metabolic characteristics are present in Table 10. None of the blood pressure values suggested risk for cardiovascular disease. Spearman correlations found a negative association with VO_{2max} and soreness (rho = -.40, p = 0.05).

Variable	All Participants (N=29)
RHR (bpm)	68.0 ± 13.0
VO _{2max} ml/kg/min	30.0 ± 6.1
SBP (mmHg)	118.2 ± 9.0
DBP (mmHg)	74.0 ± 7.0
MAP (mmHg)	88.4 ± 7.0

 Table 12. Metabolic characteristics (Mean ± SD)
 Image: Comparison of the second se

RHR=Resting Heart Rate VO_{2max}=Maximal Oxygen Uptake SBP=Systolic Blood Pressure DBP=Diastolic Blood Pressure MAP=Mean Arterial Pressure

Perceived Soreness

Muscular soreness was assessed with a VAS. Participants reported their perceived level of soreness 48 hours before and after the eccentric exercise protocol. A score of zero was classified as no soreness and a score of 10, extreme soreness. None of the participants reported any muscular soreness 48 hours prior to the eccentric exercise protocol. Following the exercise intervention, the mean level of soreness reported was 2.24 ± 2.0 . A higher percentage (97%) of participants reported low soreness level of zero to five and only one participant reported a high soreness level of seven. No one reported soreness above seven (Figure 5).

Discussion

The purpose of this study was to investigate the impact of vitamin D in diet (including supplements) and sun exposure, energy balance and body composition on perceived muscle soreness in postmenopausal women who are physically active. The main findings of this study were that: 1 – The combination of dietary vitamin D and sun exposure vitamin D was not statistically associated with perceived muscle soreness. 2 – Energy balance was not statistically

significant with soreness, however the analysis revealed extended time in negative energy balance; 3 - All of the women in the study cohort received more than the recommended amount of vitamin D (diet, supplements, sun).

The literature is essentially void of studies on vitamin D levels and delayed onset muscle soreness in active postmenopausal women. An analysis of the participants' diet with the NutriTiming® software, revealed that the amount of vitamin D consumed was negligible (6.0 mcg). However, the analysis of sun exposure vitamin D was acquired based on sun exposure was quite substantial (45.0 mcg). Added together, the analysis showed that the women acquired three times the RDA amount of vitamin D (51.0).

The finding that sufficient dietary vitamin D and sun exposure vitamin D combined, did not correlate with muscle soreness is consistent with the results observed in previous studies (Barker, Henriksen, et al., 2013; Pilch et al., 2020; Smith-Ryan et al., 2020). Barker, et al., investigated the relationship between serum 25(OH)2 and inflammatory cytokines in healthy, recreationally active adults. Inflammatory cytokines are small, regulatory proteins that are key modulators of inflammation and vitamin D is known to be a pleiotropic micronutrient (Lai, 2013; Taherkhani et al., 2020). The results revealed interleukin-2, interferon-gamma, interleukin-1 beta, and tumor necrosis factor alpha to be significantly elevated in vitamin D deficient compared to vitamin D sufficient adults (Barker, Martins, et al., 2013). All of these studies report that sufficient vitamin D helps in the recovery of muscle damage.

The majority of women in this study reported involvement in outdoor activities, such as cycling, marathon and ultra-endurance running. They reported whether or not they wore sunscreen during outdoor activities and if so, the specific SPF number. According to Sayre and Dowdy (2007), the use of sunscreen SPF > 15 limits the body's ability to adequately receive

vitamin D. The majority of the participants reported they do not wear sunscreen and those who did, did so inconsistently. The results of the SEQ reveals that the majority of the women spent the recommended 5 - 15 minutes of mid-day sun exposure to acquire the RDA (15 mcg) of vitamin D. This resulted in vitamin D that was triple the recommended amount. The Spearman correlation analysis found no significant relationship between sun exposure vitamin D and soreness. The average level of muscle soreness reported was 3.4 on a scale of 1 to 10 and the high level of sun exposure vitamin D may have been responsible for attenuation of muscular soreness during the 48 hours post exercise.

The women who volunteered for this study were pale white, fair white and white to olive in skin tone as classified by the FSS. This may explain the reason there was no statistical significance between vitamin D and perceived levels of muscle soreness. The amount of melanin in the skin determines the amount of vitamin D the body can synthesize; therefore, the results may have been different with skins types IV, V and VI (Jablonski & Chaplin, 2018; Thompson et al., 2018)

A reduction in energy consumption and subsequent inadequate energy balance can contribute to vitamin D levels that are less than the RDA, since it increases the likelihood of inadequate consumption if vitamin D-rich foods. This can impact muscle viability and function, which may result in muscle soreness following resistance training. This is one interpretation of the results observed in the study and it's consistent with the findings of other work published in the literature (Cooper et al., 2011; Smith-Ryan et al., 2020).

Many women reduce caloric intake in an effort to avoid weight gain, which may explain why the women in this study spent a mean 18.0 hours in EB < zero kcal and 13.0 hours in EB < -400 kcal. This is concerning since restricting macronutrients or skipping meals can deplete the body's fuel sources resulting in fatigue and increased risk of injury to muscle and/or bone (Schonberg, 2020). The deleterious impact of a negative EB has been previously established (Behrens, 2020; Louis, 2020; Melin et al., 2015; Viner, 2015) and is a situation that should be avoided by exercising postmenopausal women. Viner's study investigated the dietary patterns and energy balance of competitive male and female cyclists and found they were restricting CHO before and during exercise to increase fat oxidation and reduce BF%. She also found that low energy intake and specifically low CHO intake appeared to be the cause of chronic energy deficit (Viner, 2015). Most of the women in this study are endurance athletes and need sufficient energy to sustain their level of activity.

The literature has multiple studies which indicate that aging is accompanied with a loss of muscle mass and strength (Liebman, 2020; Maden-Wilkinson et al., 2015). Current research suggests there may be an age effect on recovery kinetics of sedentary older adults following resistance exercise (Bouzid et al., 2014; Munoz-Canoves, 2019). However, less is known about the recovery kinetic in master athletes, including muscle soreness in postmenopausal women who are chronic exercisers. Borges, et al. (2016) report that a reduced recovery capacity for active older adults could have a negative effect on training and performance and increase the risk of musculoskeletal soreness (Borges et al., 2018). Our results were different than Borges et al., (2016) and may have been due to the fact that the training intensities of the two studies were different.

The anthropometric and metabolic Spearman correlation results show high weight, BMI, waist and hip and low VO_{2max} were associated with a high level of perceived soreness in all 29 women. These results may partially be a result of the loss of estrogen, since previous research has identified decreased estrogen levels during menopause negatively impacts body composition

and results in a redistribution of fat to the abdomen (Casey, 2016; Chidi-Ogbolu & Baar, 2018; Hansen, 2018; Love, 2019; Marlatt et al., 2020). Adipose tissues are a source of proinflammatory cytokines, which lead to low-grade chronic inflammation and induce oxidative stress (Margaritelis et al., 2019). The oxidative stress results in membrane disruption (Kawamura et al., 2018), which after eccentric exercise, results in increased delayed onset muscle soreness (Yoon & Kim, 2020).

Another possible explanation for the positive relationship between weight, waist, hip and BMI is the catabolic stress hormone, cortisol. Unlike other hormones that decrease with aging, cortisol does not decline with age. Estrogen and cortisol exert opposing effects on bodily systems, which in postmenopausal women means the benefits of estrogen's mitigating properties are reduced (Herrera, 2015). Cortisol is elevated during energy deficit and can increase a women's risk of osteoporosis, muscle soreness and weight gain during menopause (Hannibal & Bishop, 2014; Schiebel, 2018; Schorr et al., 2015). Physical exercise will elevate cortisol as does excessive time spent in negative EB (Archer et al., 2011; Schorr et al., 2015). The women in this study spent an average of 18 hours in less than zero kcal, which may potentially increase cortisol. Severe negative EB initiates a higher cortisol production, which has a profound impact on muscle loss and result in an increase of muscular injury (Benardot, 2021). This study emphasizes the importance of active postmenopausal women to match their energy intake to their energy expenditure and in doing avoid the negative effects of energy deficiency.

Summary

The aim of this study was to identify the impact of vitamin D, energy balance and body composition on perceived muscle soreness in active postmenopausal women. Little research exists on postmenopausal women who are chronic exercisers. The result of this study suggests that there is a relationship between vitamin D and reduced muscle soreness. This indicates that vitamin D may help mitigate muscular soreness, which is consistent with what others have found. The literature suggests that sufficient vitamin D helps in the recovery of muscle damage and may reduce muscle soreness 48 hours later. This study also highlights the importance of maintaining EB. It brings to light the issue of excessive energy deficit which may be the reason weight, waist, hip and BMI correlated with soreness.

Limitations of the study include the accuracy of recall associated with the diet and sun exposure score and the duration of more than 30 minutes outdoors may not be adequately quantified. Future research is needed to better understand the impact of vitamin D, energy balance and body composition on soreness, in active postmenopausal women. They should include women with darker skin tones in order to be able to differentiate between women who absorb more UVB rays and those who don't.

Based on this study, excessive time in negative energy balance should be avoided by active postmenopausal women. They should focus on adequate energy intake to support muscle and bone health and optimize their performance.

References

- Ajabshir, S., Exebio, J. C., Zarini, G. G., Nayer, A., McLean, M., Shaban, L., & Huffman, F. G. (2014, Dec). Skin Color and Self-reported Sun Exposure Scores are Associated with Serum 25-Hydroxyvitamin D Concentrations in a Multi-ethnic Population Living in South Florida. *Br J Med Med Res, 4*(34), 5312-5323. https://doi.org/10.9734/bjmmr/2014/10551
- American College of Sports Medicine. (2021a). Cardiorespiratory fitness. In G. Liguori, Feito,Y., Fountaine, C., & Roy, B. (Ed.), *Guidelines for exercise testing and prescription* (11)

ed., pp. 74 - 79). Wolters Kluwer.

- American College of Sports Medicine. (2021b). Health-related physical fitness tesing and interpretation. In G. Liguori, Feito, Y., Fountaine, C., & Roy, B. (Ed.), *Guidelines for exercise testing and prescription* (11 ed., pp. 61-100). Wolters Kluwer.
- Angeline, M. E., Gee, A. O., Shindle, M., Warren, R. F., & Rodeo, S. A. (2013, Feb). The effects of vitamin D deficiency in athletes. *Am J Sports Med*, 41(2), 461-464. https://doi.org/10.1177/0363546513475787
- Archer, T., Fredriksson, A., Schutz, E., & Kostrzewa, R. M. (2011, Jul). Influence of physical exercise on neuroimmunological functioning and health: aging and stress. *Neurotox Res*, 20(1), 69-83. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12640-010-9224-9</u>
- Barker, T., Henriksen, V. T., Martins, T. B., Hill, H. R., Kjeldsberg, C. R., Schneider, E. D., Dixon, B. M., & Weaver, L. K. (2013, Apr 17). Higher serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentrations associate with a faster recovery of skeletal muscle strength after muscular injury. *Nutrients*, 5(4), 1253-1275. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu5041253</u>

Barker, T., Martins, T. B., Hill, H. R., Kjeldsberg, C. R., Dixon, B. M., Schneider, E. D., Henriksen, V. T., & Weaver, L. K. (2013, Jun). Circulating pro-inflammatory cytokines are elevated and peak power output correlates with 25-hydroxyvitamin D in vitamin D insufficient adults. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, 113(6), 1523-1534.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-012-2582-7

- Behrens, C. E., Delk-Licata, A., Benardot, D., Bertrand, B. M., Chandler-Laney, P. C., Plaisance,
 E. P., and , & Fernandez, J. R. (2020). The relationship between hourly energy balance
 and fat mass in female collegiate soccer players. *Journal of Human Sport & Exercise*, *15*(4), 735-748. <u>https://doi.org/10.14198/jhse.2020.154.02</u>
- Behrens, C. E., Delk-Licata, A., Benardot, D., Bertrand, B.M., Chandler-Laney, P.C., Plaisance,
 E.P., and Fernandez, J.R. (2020). The relationship between hourly energy balance and
 fat mass in female collegiae soccer players. *Journal of Human Sport and Exercise*, 15(4),
 735-746. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.14198/jhse.2020.154.02</u>
- Benardot, D. (2013). Energy Thermodynamics Revisited: Energy Intakee Strategies For
 Optimizing Athlete Body Composition and Performance. *Pensar en Movimiento*, 11(2),
 1-13.
- Benardot, D. (2021, Feb). Nutritional Concerns for the Artistic Athlete. *Phys Med Rehabil Clin NAm*, 32(1), 51-64. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmr.2020.09.008</u>
- Bendik, I., Friedel, A., Roos, F. F., Weber, P., & Eggersdorfer, M. (2014). Vitamin D: a critical and essential micronutrient for human health. *Front Physiol*, 5, 248. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2014.00248</u>
- Borges, N. R., Reaburn, P. R., Doering, T. M., Argus, C. K., & Driller, M. W. (2018, Jul-Sep). Age-related changes in physical and perceptual markers of recovery following high-

intensity interval cycle exercise. Exp Aging Res, 44(4), 338-349.

https://doi.org/10.1080/0361073X.2018.1477361

Bouzid, M. A., Hammouda, O., Matran, R., Robin, S., & Fabre, C. (2014). Changes in oxidative stress markers and biological markers of muscle injury with aging at rest and in response to an exhaustive exercise. *PLoS One*, *9*(3), e90420.
https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0090420

Casey, E., Rho, M., and Press, J. (2016). *Sex Differences in in the aging athlete* (1 ed.). Springer Publishing Co. https://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/gsu/detail.action?docID=4519172.

- Chang, W. D., Wu, J. H., Chang, N. J., Lee, C. L., & Chen, S. (2019). Effects of Laser
 Acupuncture on Delayed Onset Muscle Soreness of the Biceps Brachii Muscle: A
 Randomized Controlled Trial. *Evid Based Complement Alternat Med*, 2019, 6568976.
 https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/6568976
- Chidi-Ogbolu, N., & Baar, K. (2018). Effect of Estrogen on Musculoskeletal Performance and Injury Risk. Front Physiol, 9, 1834. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2018.01834</u>
- Conceicao, M. S., Libardi, C. A., Nogueira, F. R., Bonganha, V., Gaspari, A. F., Chacon-Mikahil, M. P., Cavaglieri, C. R., & Madruga, V. A. (2012, Sep). Effects of eccentric exercise on systemic concentrations of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines and prostaglandin (E2): comparison between young and postmenopausal women. *Eur J Appl Physiol*, *112*(9), 3205-3213. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-011-2292-6</u>
- Cooper, J. A., Nguyen, D. D., Ruby, B. C., & Schoeller, D. A. (2011, Dec). Maximal sustained levels of energy expenditure in humans during exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 43(12), 2359-2367. <u>https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31822430ed</u>

- Delgado, D. A., Lambert, B. S., Boutris, N., McCulloch, P. C., Robbins, A. B., Moreno, M. R., & Harris, J. D. (2018, Mar). Validation of Digital Visual Analog Scale Pain Scoring With a Traditional Paper-based Visual Analog Scale in Adults. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg Glob Res Rev*, 2(3), e088. https://doi.org/10.5435/JAAOSGlobal-D-17-00088
- Desbrow, B., Burd, N. A., Tarnopolsky, M., Moore, D. R., & Elliott-Sale, K. J. (2019, Mar 1). Nutrition for Special Populations: Young, Female, and Masters Athletes. *Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab*, 29(2), 220-227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2018-0269</u>
- Deutz, R. C., Benardot, D., Martin, D. E., & Cody, M. M. (2000, Mar). Relationship between energy deficits and body composition in elite female gymnasts and runners. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, 32(3), 659-668. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-200003000-00017</u>
- Fahrenholtz, I. L., Sjodin, A., Benardot, D., Tornberg, A. B., Skouby, S., Faber, J., Sundgot-Borgen, J. K., & Melin, A. K. (2018, Mar). Within-day energy deficiency and reproductive function in female endurance athletes. *Scand J Med Sci Sports, 28*(3), 1139-1146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.13030</u>
- Fioletov, V. E., McArthur, L. J. B., Mathews, T. W., & Marrett, L. . (2010). Estimated ultraviolet exposure levels for a sufficient vitamin D status in North America. *Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology B: Biology*, 57-66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2010.05.002

Greendale, G. A., Sternfeld, B., Huang, M., Han, W., Karvonen-Gutierrez, C., Ruppert, K.,
Cauley, J. A., Finkelstein, J. S., Jiang, S. F., & Karlamangla, A. S. (2019, Mar 7).
Changes in body composition and weight during the menopause transition. *JCI Insight*, *4*(5). <u>https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.124865</u>

- Gupta, V., & Sharma, V. K. (2019, Sep Oct). Skin typing: Fitzpatrick grading and others. *Clin Dermatol*, 37(5), 430-436. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clindermatol.2019.07.010</u>
- Halliday, T. M., Peterson, N. J., Thomas, J. J., Kleppinger, K., Hollis, B. W., & Larson-Meyer,D. E. (2011, Feb). Vitamin D status relative to diet, lifestyle, injury, and illness in college athletes. *Med Sci Sports Exerc, 43*(2), 335-343.

https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181eb9d4d

- Hannibal, K. E., & Bishop, M. D. (2014, Dec). Chronic stress, cortisol dysfunction, and pain: a psychoneuroendocrine rationale for stress management in pain rehabilitation. *Phys Ther*, 94(12), 1816-1825. <u>https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20130597</u>
- Hansen, M. (2018, Feb). Female hormones: do they influence muscle and tendon protein metabolism? *Proc Nutr Soc*, 77(1), 32-41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0029665117001951</u>
- Hanwell, H. E., Vieth, R., Cole, D. E., Scillitani, A., Modoni, S., Frusciante, V., Ritrovato, G., Chiodini, I., Minisola, S., & Carnevale, V. (2010, Jul). Sun exposure questionnaire predicts circulating 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentrations in Caucasian hospital workers in southern Italy. *J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 121*(1-2), 334-337.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2010.03.023

Herrera, A. Y. (2015). Actions and interactions of estradiol and glucocorticoids in cognition and the brain: Implications for aging women. *Neuroscience and Biobehaviorial Reviews*, 55, 36-52. <u>https://doi.org/dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2015.04.005</u>

Hildebrand, R. A., Miller, B., Warren, A., Hildebrand, D., and Smith, B.J. (2016). Compromised vitamin D status negatively affects muscular stength and Power of Collegiate Athletes. *International Journal of Sport Nutrition and Exercise Metabolism, 26*, 558-564.
https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2016-0052

InBody. (2020). *InBody Technology*. Retrieved April 7 from https://inbodyusa.com/general/technology/

Jablonski, N. G., & Chaplin, G. (2018, Dec). The roles of vitamin D and cutaneous vitamin D production in human evolution and health. *Int J Paleopathol*, 23, 54-59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpp.2018.01.005

- Janecki, D., Jarocka, E., Jaskolska, A., Marusiak, J., & Jaskolski, A. (2011, Jul). Muscle passive stiffness increases less after the second bout of eccentric exercise compared to the first bout. J Sci Med Sport, 14(4), 338-343. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2011.02.005</u>
- Kawamura, T., Suzuki, K., Takahashi, M., Tomari, M., Hara, R., Gando, Y., & Muraoka, I.
 (2018, Sep 25). Involvement of Neutrophil Dynamics and Function in Exercise-Induced Muscle Damage and Delayed-Onset Muscle Soreness: Effect of Hydrogen Bath. *Antioxidants (Basel)*, 7(10). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox7100127</u>
- Keay, N., Francis, G., & Hind, K. (2018). Low energy availability assessed by a sport-specific questionnaire and clinical interview indicative of bone health, endocrine profile and cycling performance in competitive male cyclists. *BMJ Open Sport Exerc Med*, 4(1), e000424. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2018-000424</u>
- Lai, Y.-H. a. F., T.-C. (2013). The Pleiotropic Effect of Vitamin D. 1-6, Article 898125. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.5402/2013/898125

Lavender, A. P., & Nosaka, K. (2006, Jun). Comparison between old and young men for changes in makers of muscle damage following voluntary eccentric exercise of the elbow flexors. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 31(3), 218-225. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/h05-028</u>

- Lavender, A. P., & Nosaka, K. (2008, Apr). Changes in markers of muscle damage of middleaged and young men following eccentric exercise of the elbow flexors. J Sci Med Sport, 11(2), 124-131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2006.11.004</u>
- Liebman, B. (2020). Unexpected: 5 recent findings that may surprise you. *Nutrition Action Newsletter*, 47(6), 3-5.
- Louis, J., Vercruyssen, F., Dupuy, O., and Bernard, T. (2020). Nutrition for master athletes: Is there a need for specific recommendations *Journal of Aging and Physical Activity, 28*, 489-498.
- Love, D. B. (2019, Sept. 2019). Menopause: PTs help to ease "The Change" [Pictorial]. *PT in Motion*, 11(8), 18-25.
- Maden-Wilkinson, T. M., McPhee, J. S., Jones, D. A., & Degens, H. (2015, Jul). Age-Related Loss of Muscle Mass, Strength, and Power and Their Association With Mobility in Recreationally-Active Older Adults in the United Kingdom. *J Aging Phys Act*, 23(3), 352-360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/japa.2013-0219</u>
- Maltais, M. L., Desroches, J., & Dionne, I. J. (2009, Oct-Dec). Changes in muscle mass and strength after menopause. *J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact*, 9(4), 186-197. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19949277
- Margaritelis, N. V., Theodorou, A. A., Kyparos, A., Nikolaidis, M. G., & Paschalis, V. (2019, Jul). Effect of body composition on redox homeostasis at rest and in response to exercise:
 The case of underfat women. *J Sports Sci*, *37*(14), 1630-1637.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/02640414.2019.1578450
- Margolis, L. M., Murphy, N. E., Martini, S., Spitz, M. G., Thrane, I., McGraw, S. M., Blatny, J. M., Castellani, J. W., Rood, J. C., Young, A. J., Montain, S. J., Gundersen, Y., &

Pasiakos, S. M. (2014, Dec). Effects of winter military training on energy balance,
whole-body protein balance, muscle damage, soreness, and physical performance. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab*, 39(12), 1395-1401. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/apnm-2014-0212</u>

- Marlatt, K. L., Redman, L. M., Beyl, R. A., Smith, S. R., Champagne, C. M., Yi, F., & Lovejoy,
 J. C. (2020, Apr). Racial differences in body composition and cardiometabolic risk during the menopause transition: a prospective, observational cohort study. *Am J Obstet Gynecol, 222*(4), 365 e361-365 e318. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2019.09.051</u>
- Melin, A., Tornberg, A. B., Skouby, S., Moller, S. S., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Faber, J., Sidelmann, J. J., Aziz, M., & Sjodin, A. (2015, Oct). Energy availability and the female athlete triad in elite endurance athletes. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*, *25*(5), 610-622. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12261
- Mendoza, N., De Teresa, C., Cano, A., Godoy, D., Hita-Contreras, F., Lapotka, M., Llaneza, P.,
 Manonelles, P., Martinez-Amat, A., Ocon, O., Rodriguez-Alcala, L., Velez, M., &
 Sanchez-Borrego, R. (2016, Nov). Benefits of physical exercise in postmenopausal
 women. *Maturitas*, 93, 83-88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2016.04.017</u>
- Moreira, H., Passos, B., Rocha, J., Reis, V., Carneiro, A., & Gabriel, R. (2014, Sep 29).
 Cardiorespiratory fitness and body composition in postmenopausal women. *J Hum Kinet*, 43, 139-148. <u>https://doi.org/10.2478/hukin-2014-0099</u>
- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J., Burke, L., Carter, S., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Meyer, N., Sherman, R., Steffen, K., Budgett, R., & Ljungqvist, A. (2014, Apr). The IOC consensus statement: beyond the Female Athlete Triad--Relative Energy Deficiency in Sport (RED-S). *Br J Sports Med*, 48(7), 491-497. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2014-093502</u>

- Mountjoy, M., Sundgot-Borgen, J. K., Burke, L. M., Ackerman, K. E., Blauwet, C., Constantini, N., Lebrun, C., Lundy, B., Melin, A. K., Meyer, N. L., Sherman, R. T., Tenforde, A. S., Klungland Torstveit, M., & Budgett, R. (2018, Jun). IOC consensus statement on relative energy deficiency in sport (RED-S): 2018 update. *Br J Sports Med*, *52*(11), 687-697. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2018-099193
- Munoz-Canoves, P., Neves, J., and Sousa-Victor, P. (2019). Understanding muscle regeneration decline with aging: New approaches to bring back youthfulness to aged stem cells.
 Federations of European Biomedical Societies, 287, 406-416.

https://doi.org/doi:10.1111/febs.15182

- National Strength and Conditioning Association. (2008). Resistance training. In T. R. E.
 Baechle, R. W. (Ed.), *Essentials of strength training and conditioning* (pp. 396-399).
 Human Kinetics.
- Nelson, N. (2013, Oct). Delayed onset muscle soreness: is massage effective? *J Bodyw Mov Ther*, *17*(4), 475-482. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbmt.2013.03.002</u>
- Pilch, W., Kita, B., Piotrowska, A., Tota, L., Maciejczyk, M., Czerwinska-Ledwig, O., Sadowska-Krepa, E., Kita, S., & Palka, T. (2020, Nov 11). The effect of vitamin D supplementation on the muscle damage after eccentric exercise in young men: a randomized, control trial. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr, 17*(1), 53. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12970-020-00386-1
- Ra, S. G., Miyazaki, T., Ishikura, K., Nagayama, H., Komine, S., Nakata, Y., Maeda, S.,
 Matsuzaki, Y., & Ohmori, H. (2013, Nov 6). Combined effect of branched-chain amino acids and taurine supplementation on delayed onset muscle soreness and muscle damage

in high-intensity eccentric exercise. J Int Soc Sports Nutr, 10(1), 51.

https://doi.org/10.1186/1550-2783-10-51

- Richens, B. C., D.J. (2014). THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE NUMBER OF REPETITIONS PERFORMED AT GIVEN INTENSITIES IS DIFFERENT IN ENDURANCE AND STRENGTH TRAINED ATHLETES. *Biology of Sport, 31*(2), 157-161. <u>https://doi.org/10.5604/20831862.1099047</u>
- Rizzoli, R., Stevenson, J. C., Bauer, J. M., van Loon, L. J., Walrand, S., Kanis, J. A., Cooper, C., Brandi, M. L., Diez-Perez, A., Reginster, J. Y., & Force, E. T. (2014, Sep). The role of dietary protein and vitamin D in maintaining musculoskeletal health in postmenopausal women: a consensus statement from the European Society for Clinical and Economic Aspects of Osteoporosis and Osteoarthritis (ESCEO). *Maturitas*, 79(1), 122-132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.maturitas.2014.07.005
- Schiebel, D. A., Karakashian, A.L. (2018). Abdominal Obesity and Menopause [Evidence-Based Care Sheet]. *Cinahl Nursing Guide*.
- Schonberg. (2020). The Best Diet for Healthy Aging. Environmental Nutrition, 43(7), 7.
- Schorr, M., Lawson, E. A., Dichtel, L. E., Klibanski, A., & Miller, K. K. (2015, Sep). Cortisol Measures Across the Weight Spectrum. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 100(9), 3313-3321. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/JC.2015-2078</u>

Smith-Ryan, A. E., Hirsch, K. R., Saylor, H. E., Gould, L. M., & Blue, M. N. M. (2020, Sep 1). Nutritional Considerations and Strategies to Facilitate Injury Recovery and Rehabilitation. *J Athl Train*, 55(9), 918-930. <u>https://doi.org/10.4085/1062-6050-550-19</u>

Taherkhani, S., Suzuki, K., & Castell, L. (2020, Sep 18). A Short Overview of Changes in Inflammatory Cytokines and Oxidative Stress in Response to Physical Activity and Antioxidant Supplementation. Antioxidants (Basel), 9(9).

https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox9090886

- Tanabe, Y., Chino, K., Sagayama, H., Lee, H. J., Ozawa, H., Maeda, S., & Takahashi, H. (2019). Effective Timing of Curcumin Ingestion to Attenuate Eccentric Exercise-Induced Muscle Soreness in Men. *J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo)*, 65(1), 82-89. https://doi.org/10.3177/jnsv.65.82
- Tayem, Y., Alotaibi, R., Hozayen, R., & Hassan, A. (2019, Apr). Therapeutic regimens for vitamin D deficiency in postmenopausal women: a systematic review. *Prz Menopauzalny, 18*(1), 57-62. <u>https://doi.org/10.5114/pm.2019.84159</u>
- Thompson, M. J. W., Jones, G., & Aitken, D. A. (2018, Aug). Constitutive melanin density is associated with higher 25-hydroxyvitamin D and potentially total body BMD in older Caucasian adults via increased sun tolerance and exposure. *Osteoporos Int, 29*(8), 1887-1895. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00198-018-4568-8</u>
- Tsuchiya, Y., Yanagimoto, K., Ueda, H., & Ochi, E. (2019, Apr 15). Supplementation of eicosapentaenoic acid-rich fish oil attenuates muscle stiffness after eccentric contractions of human elbow flexors. *J Int Soc Sports Nutr, 16*(1), 19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12970-019-0283-x</u>
- Viner, R. T., Harris, M., Berning, J.R., and Meyer, N.L. (2015). Energy availability and dietary patterns of adult male and female competetive cyclists with lower than expected bone mineral density. *International Journal of Sports Nutrition and Exercise Metabolism, 25*. <u>https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1123/ijsnem.2015-0073</u>
- Wyon, M. A., Wolman, R., Kolokythas, N., Sheriff, K., Galloway, S., & Mattiussi, A. (2019). Effect of vitamin D on muscle function and injury in elite adolescent dancers: A

randomized double-blind study. International Journal of Sports Physiology and Performance, 14, 55-59. <u>https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1123/ijspp.2018-0084</u>

Yoon, E. J., & Kim, J. (2020, May 16). Effect of Body Fat Percentage on Muscle Damage Induced by High-Intensity Eccentric Exercise. Int J Environ Res Public Health, 17(10). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17103476</u>

APPENDICES

Appendix A

2018 PAR-Q+

The Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire for Everyone

The health benefits of regular physical activity are clear; more people should engage in physical activity every day of the week. Participating in physical activity is very safe for MOST people. This questionnaire will tell you whether it is necessary for you to seek further advice from your doctor OR a qualified exercise professional before becoming more physically active.

GENERAL HEALTH QUESTIONS

Please read the 7 questions below carefully and answer each one honestly: check YES or No	YES	NO
1) Has your doctor ever said that you have a heart condition OR high blood pressure ?		
2) Do you feel pain in your chest at rest, during your daily activities of living, OR when you do physical activity	1	
3) Do you lose balance because of dizziness OR have you lost consciousness in the last 12 months? (Please answer NO if your dizziness was associated with over-breathing (including during vigorous exercise).	Г	
 Have you ever been diagnosed with another chronic medical condition (other than heart disease or high blood pressure)? PLEASE LIST CONDITION(S) HERE: 		
PLEASE LIST CONDITION(S) AND MEDICATIONS HERE:		
6) Do you currently have (or have had within the past 12 months) a bone, joint, or soft tissue (muscle, ligament, or tendon) problem that could be made worse by becoming more physically active? (Please answer NO if you had a problem in the past, but it does not limit your current ability to be physically active). PLEASE LIST CONDITION(S) HERE:		
 Has your doctor ever said that you should only do medically supervised physical activity? 		

☑ If you answered NO to all of the questions above, you are cleared for physical activity. Go to page 4 to sign the PARTICIPANT DECLARATION. You do not need to complete Pages 2 and 3.

- > Start becoming much more physically active start slowly and build up gradually.
- > Follow International Physical Activity Guidelines for your age (www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/en/).
- > You may take part in a health and fitness appraisal.
- > If you are over the age of 45 and NOT accustomed to regular vigorous to maximal effort exercise, consult a qualified exercise professional before engaging in this intensity of exercise.
- > If you have any further questions, contact a qualified exercise professional.

• If you answered YES to one or more of the questions above, COMPLETE PAGES 2 AND 3.

▲ Delay becoming more active if:

- You have a temporary illness such as a cold or fever, it is best to wait until you feel better.
- ✓ You are pregnant talk to your health care practitioner, your physician, a qualified exercise professional, and/or complete the ePARmed-X+ at <u>www.eparmedx.com</u> before becoming more physically active.
- ✓ Your health changes answer the questions of Pages 2and 3 of this document and/or talk to your doctor or a qualified exercise professional before continuing with any physical activity program.

 FOLLOW-UP QUESTIONS ABOUT YOUR MEDICAL CONDITION(S) 1. Do you have Arthritis, Osteoporosis, or Back Problems? If the above condition(s) is/are present answer questions 1a-1c 1a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments) 	
 Do you have Arthritis, Osteoporosis, or Back Problems? If the above condition(s) is/are present answer questions 1a-1c If NO proto question 2 1a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments) 	
1a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	
	YES NO
1b Do you have joint problems causing pain, a recent fracture or fracture caused by osteoporosis or cancer, displaced vertebra (e.g., spondylolisthesis), and/or spondylolysis/pars defect (a crack in the bony ring on the back of the spinal column)?	YES NO
1c Have you had steroid injections or taken steroid tablets regularly for more than 3 months?	YES 🔄 NO 🗌
2. Do you have Cancer of any kind? If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 2a-2b If NO gp to question 3	
2a Does your cancer diagnosis include any of the following types; lung/bronchogenic, multiple myeloma (cancer of plasma cells), head, and neck?	YES 📄 NO 📄
2b Are you currently receiving cancer therapy (such as chemotherapy or radiotherapy)?	YES 🔲 NO 🗌
 Do you have a Heart or Cardiovascular Condition? This includes Coronary Artery Disease, Heart Failure, Diag Abnormality of Heart Rhythm If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 3a-3d If NO po to question 4 	gnosed
3a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	YES NO
3b Do you have an irregular <u>heart heat</u> that required medical management? (e.g., atrial fibrillation, premature ventricular contraction)	YES 🗌 ΝΟ 🗌
3c Do you have chronic heart failure?	
3d Do you have diagnosed coronary artery (cardiovascular) disease and have not participated in regular phy activity in the last 2 months?	/sical /ES NO 🗌
 Do you have High Blood Pressure? If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 4a-4b If NO	
4a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	YES 🔲 NO 🗌
4b Do you have a resting blood pressure equal to or greater than 160/90 mmHg with or without medication? (Answer YES if you do not know your resting blood pressure)	YES NO
Do you have any Metabolic Conditions? This includes Type 1 Diabetes, Type 2 Diabetes, Pre-Diabetes If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 5a-5e If N O go to question 6	
5a Do you often have difficulty controlling your blood sugar levels with foods, medications, or other physici prescribed therapies?	ian- YES NO
5b Do you often suffer from signs and symptoms of low blood sugar (hypoglycemia) following exercise and/or during activities of daily living? Signs of hypoglycemia may include shakiness, nervousness, unusual irritab abnormal sweating, dizziness or light-headedness, mental confusion, difficulty speaking, weakness, or sleepiness.	pility, YES NO
5c Do you have any signs or symptoms of diabetes complications such as heart or vascular disease and/or	
complications affecting your eyes, kidneys, OR the sensation in your toes and feet?	
complications affecting your eyes, kidneys, OR the sensation in your toes and feet? 5d. Do you have other metabolic conditions (such as current pregnancy-related diabetes, chronic kidney disease or liver problems)?	YES NO

2018 PAR-Q+	
6. Do you have any Mental Health Problems or Learning Difficulties? This includes Alzheimer's Dementia, Depression, Anxiety Disorder, Eating Disorder, Psychotic Disorder, Intellectual Disability, Down Syndrome If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 6a-6b If NO go to question 7	
6a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	YES 🔲 NO
6b Do you ALSO have back problems affecting nerves or muscles?	YES 🔲 NO
7. Do you have a Respiratory Disease? This includes Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease, Asthma, Pulmonary High Blood Pressure If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 7a-7d	
7a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	YES 🔲 NO
7b Has your doctor ever said your blood oxygen level is low at rest or during exercise and/or that you require supplemental oxygen therapy?	YES NO
7c If asthmatic, do you currently have symptoms of chest tightness, wheezing, labored breathing, consistent cough (more than 2 days/week), or have you used your rescue medication more than twice in the last week?	YES 🗌 NO
7d Has your doctor ever said you have high blood pressure in the blood vessels of your lungs?	YES NO
 Do you have a Spinal Cord Injury? This includes Tetraplegia and Paraplegia If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 8a-8c If NO go to question 9 	
8a Do you have difficulty controlling your condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	YES 🗌 NO
8b Do you commonly exhibit low resting blood pressure significant enough to cause dizziness, light-headedness, and/or fainting?	YES NO
8c Has your physician indicated that you exhibit sudden bouts of high blood pressure (known as Autonomic Dysreflexia)	YES 🔲 NO [
9. Have you had a Stroke? This includes Transient Ischemic Attack (TIA) or Cerebrovascular Event If the above condition(s) is/are present, answer questions 9a-9c If NO go to question 10	
9a Do you have difficulty controlling you condition with medications or other physician-prescribed therapies? (Answer NO if you are not currently taking medications or other treatments)	YES 🔲 NO [
9b Do you have any impairment in walking or mobility?	YES 🔲 NO
9c Have you experienced a stroke or impairment in nerves or muscles in the past 6 months?	YES NO
10. Do you have any other medical condition not listed above or do you have two or more medical condition Isted above or do you have two or more medical condition If you have other medical conditions, answer questions 10a-10c If NO read the Page 4 recom	ions? mendations
10a Have you experienced a blackout, fainted, or lost consciousness as a result of a head injury within the I months OR have you had a diagnosed concussion within the last 12 months?	ast 12 YES NO [
10b Do you have a medical condition that is not listed (such as epilepsy, neurological conditions, kidney problems)?	YES 🗌 NO [
10c Do you currently live with two or more medical conditions? PLEASE LIST YOUR MEDICAL CONDITIONS(S) AND ANY RELATED MEDICATIONS HERE:	YES NO
GO to Page 4 for recommendations about your current medical condition(s) and sign the PARTICIPANT DECLARATION.	

2018 PAR-Q+



Submit

Appendix B

Fitzpatrick Skin Type Classification



Appendix C

Sun Exposure Questionnaire

	Time Exposed to Sun			Skin Exposed to Sun			
Day	<5 min	5-30 min	>30 min	Face and	Arms	Legs	Bathing
				hands	uncovered	uncovered	suit
				uncovered			
Mon	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Tues	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Wed	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Thurs	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Fri	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Sat	0	1	2	1	2	3	4
Sun	0	1	2	1	2	3	4

Total days of time exposed to sun x total days skin exposed = Daily Sun Exposure Score (min=0, max=8)

All days Sun Exposure Scores added together = Weekly Sun Exposure Score (min=0, max=56) Total weekly time exposed to sun = min 0, max 14

Total weekly skin exposed to sun = min 7, max 28

Appendix D

Visual Analog Scale

Consider the overall severity of soreness in your biceps upon movement. Drag the perpendicular slide along the scale and indicate your level of soreness



Appendix E

NutriTiming tm	Data	Entry	Form

Name:				Age:	_Years	Gender: M or F	
Height:	_Feet	Inches	Weight:	Pounds	Date Analyze	d///	

Instructions: Completing this form will help us understand whether the amount of energy (calories) you consume comes close to matching the energy (calories) you expend. This form provides a way of entering your energy expended by using an 'Activity Factor', and your energy consumed by using a description of the foods and drinks you ate. The information is entered by hourly units, so you don't have to remember precisely the time you had an activity or ate some food. Rather, you are asked to enter when you had an activity, its intensity by using the activity factor scale, and how long you did it (example: I had a slow jog between 10 and 11 in the morning that lasted for 30 minutes). Use the NutriTiming Activity Factor Scale Descriptions to help you figure out the best factor to enter when describing an activity. When entering food, describe the food and the way it was prepared fully (example: chicken breast with no skin that was baked; or fried, battered chicken breast, etc), and the amount you consume d (example: 1 apple; 1 % cups; 15 red grapes; 1 large banana, etc.). A factor of 1.5 is considered normal daytime activity, and we will assume a factor of 1.5 unless you indicate otherwise. A factor of all your activities and all the foods/drinks you consume. Use the example below to help you understand how to enter the information.

	NutriTiming Activity Factor Scale				
Factor	Description				
1	Resting, Reclining: Sleeping, reclining, relaxing				
1.5	Rest +: Normal, average sitting, standing daytime activity				
2.0	Very Light: More movement, mainly with upper body. Equivalent to tying shoes, typing, brushing teeth				
2.5	Very Light +: Working harder than 2.0				
3.0	Light: Movement with upper and lower body. Equivalent to household chores				
3.5	Light +: Working harder than 3.0; Heart rate faster, but can do this all day without difficulty				
4.0	Moderate: Walking briskly, etc. Heart rate faster, sweating lightly, etc but comfortable				
4.5	Moderate +: Working harder than 4.0. Heart rate noticeably faster, breathing faster				
5.0	Vigorous: Breathing clearly faster and deeper, heart rate faster, must take occasional deep breath during sentence to carry on conversation				
5.5	Vigorous +: Working harder than 5.0. Breathing noticeably faster and deeper, and must breath deeply more often to carry on conversation				
6.0	Heavy: You can still talk, but breathing is so hard and deep you would prefer not to. Sweating profusely. Heart rate very high				
6.5	Heavy +: Working harder than 6.0. You can barely talk but would prefer not to. This is about as hard as you can go, but not for long				
7.0	Exhaustive: Can't continue this intensity long, as you are on the verge of collapse and are gasping for air. Heart rate is pounding				

Begin Hour	End Hour	Activity Factor	Activity Description	Food/Drink Description	Food/Drink Amount	
			****	Begin Example****		
12am	7am	1.0	Sleep			
7am	8am	1.5	Nothing Special	Whole Wheat Waffles (Frozen-Kellogg)	3	
				Maple Syrup	2 Tablespoons	
				1 % Milk	1 Cup	
				Orange Juice (from concentrate)	1.5 Cups	
				Coffee	2 Cups	
				1 % Milk for Coffee	2 Tablespoons	
10am	11am	5.0	Jog 30 minutes	Gatorade	16 Ounces	
12noon	1pm	1.5	Nothing Special	Medium size beef sandwich with white	1 Sandwich	
				bread, mayonnaise, lettuce, and tomato.		
				Coffee	2 Cups	
				Artificial Coffee Creamer	2 Packets	
				Apple Pie	1 Slice (small)	
5pm	6pm	4.0	Walk 1 hour	Water	16 ounces	
7pm	8pm	1.5	Nothing Special	Lasagna with ground beef and cheese	Large Plate	
				Lettuce Salad with Tomatoes and Cucumbers	Medium Size Salad	
				Blue Cheese Salad Dressing	1 Tablespoon	
				Red Wine	1 Medium Glass	
10pm	11pm	1.5	Nothing Special	Popcorn (air popped; no butter)	100 Calorie Pack	
	End Example					

vilat was	ine iast ui	ne you ale/	arank anything (oth	er than water) the day before this analysis day	/ I
Begin	End	Activity	Activity	Food/Drink Description	Food/Drink
пош	noui	raciui	Description		Amount
		1			

Appendix F

Borg's Rating of Perceived Exertion

Rating

Perceived Exertion

6	No exertion
7	Extremely light
8	
9	Very light
10	
11	Light
12	
13	Somewhat hard
14	
15	Hard
16	
17	Very hard
18	
19	Extremely hard
20	Maximum exertion